Master Builders Australia

Submission to the Senate Education and Employment Standing Committee

on

Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014
27 September 2016



Fair Work Amendment (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014 Submission 14



This submission is copyright and all rights are reserved. No part of it may be reproduced, stored, transmitted or otherwise distributed, in any form or by any means without the prior written permission of the copyright holder. Images on the cover are winners of Master Builders National Excellence in Building and Construction Awards.

CONTENTS

1	Introduction	2
2	Summary/Overview	2
	Purpose of Submission	
	The Building and Construction Industry – Key Data	
5	Government Mandate for Reform	5
6	Master Builders' Association Network	5
7	Why Accountability and Transparency is Important	5
8	Master Builders' Policy	. 17
9	Definition of Officer	. 19
10	Other	. 19
11	Conclusion	. 19

1 Introduction

- 1.1 This submission is made on behalf of Master Builders Australia Ltd.
- Master Builders Australia (Master Builders) is the nation's peak building and construction industry association which was federated on a national basis in 1890. Master Builders Australia's members are the Master Builder State and Territory Associations. Over 126 years the movement has grown to over 32,000 businesses nationwide, including the top 100 construction companies. Master Builders is the only industry association that represents all three sectors, residential, commercial and engineering construction.

2 Summary/Overview

- 2.1 This submission sets out Master Builders' position in support of the *Fair Work* (*Registered Organisations*) *Amendment Bill 2014* (the Bill). The Government has a mandate to reform this area of law and we urge the Committee to recommend that the Bill be passed.
- 2.2 The building and construction industry is diverse and a major contributor to the Australian economy. The overwhelming majority of business entities in the sector are defined as small business (around 98%).
- 2.3 The building and construction industry is known for high levels of industrial disputation and litigation for breaches of workplace laws is common. The major building unions, whom are registered organisations and would be covered by the provisions of the Bill, are widely regarded as being central to an industry culture that is ingrained and where disregard for the law is institutionalised. Judicial commentary has described the Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union (CFMEU), for example, as recidivist¹ and displaying a pattern of repeated defiance of court orders.²
- 2.4 The Royal Commission into Trade Union Governance and Corruption ('Heydon Royal Commission') devoted almost one third of its final report to building

¹ Tracey J, 17 March 2015, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2015] FCA 226

² Cavanough J, 31 March 2014, Grocon & Ors v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union & Ors (No 2) [2014] VSC 134

industry unions and the construction industry. It found systemic corruption and unlawful conduct, including corrupt payments, physical and verbal violence, threats, intimidation, abuse of right of entry permits, secondary boycotts, breaches of fiduciary duty and contempt of court.³

- 2.5 We recommend that the Committee consider alterations to improve the Bill, including by bringing it in line with Master Builders' policy regarding a 'fit and proper person' test, along with other minor improvements.
- 2.6 The successful passage of this Bill will ensure that building unions display a higher degree of accountability and transparency to their members and the public generally. This will, in our view, go a long way towards curtailing the unlawful and illegal behaviours for which building unions are renowned and this will lead to higher industry productivity and better infrastructure delivery.

3 Purpose of Submission

- 3.1 This submission is made to the Senate Standing Education and Employment Legislation Committee to assist in its inquiry into the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014* ('the Bill').
- 3.2 Master Builders supports the passage of the Bill noting the recommendation for minor amendments noted hereunder.
- 3.3 Master Builders supports the establishment of Registered Organisations Commission (ROC) and has consistently argued that a strong regulator is crucial for the building and construction sector.
- 3.4 This submission relies on, and should be read in conjunction with, several previous Master Builders' submissions to this Committee. These earlier submissions are as follows:
 - 3.4.1 Master Builders Australia Submission to the Senate Standing Education and Employment Legislation Committee on the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013 14 January 2014 (Attachment A); and

³ Royal Commission into Trade Union Governance and Corruption Final Report, December 2015, Volume 5, Chapter 8, para 1

3.4.2 Master Builders Australia – Submission to the Senate Standing Education and Employment Legislation Committee on the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013 – 22 November 2013 (Attachment B).

4 The Building and Construction Industry – Key Data

- 4.1 The building and construction industry is a major driver of the Australian economy and makes a major contribution to the generation of wealth and the welfare of the community, particularly through the provision of shelter. At the same time, the wellbeing of the building and construction industry is closely linked to the general state of the domestic economy.
- 4.2 The building and construction industry:
 - Consists of over 340,000 business entities, of which 98% are considered small businesses (fewer than 20 employees);
 - Employs over 1 million people (around 1 in every 10 workers) representing the third largest employing industry behind retail and health services;
 - Represents over 8% of GDP;
 - Trains more than half of the total number of trades based apprentices every year, being well over 50,000 apprentices; and
 - Performs building work each year to value that exceeds \$200 billion.
- 4.3 A graphical representation of the state by state breakdown of the economic and employment contributions attributable to the building and construction industry follows.



5 Government Mandate for Reform

- 5.1 Master Builders supports the notion that the Government has a mandate for reform of the law applicable to registered organisations. The Government announced its policy intention prior to the 2013 election as set out in the document *The Coalitions Plan for Better Accountability and Transparency of Registered Organisations*. This support is given on the basis of the 2013 election commitment and the subsequent election of a Coalition Government.
- 5.2 The existence of a mandate to reform the law and establish a ROC should now be considered emphatic and absolute. The failure to gain successful passage of the Bill was a trigger for the dissolution of the last Parliament and the holding of an election. The re-election of a Coalition Government has reinforced the previous mandate and we urge the Committee to recommend that the Bill be passed.

6 Master Builders' Association Network

Master Builders is the peak body representing the interests of its members made up of the Master Builders' Association of New South Wales (MBANSW); Master Builders Association of the Northern Territory trading as Master Builders Northern Territory (MBANT); Master Builders Association of South Australia Incorporated (MBASAI); Master Builders' Association of Tasmania Inc. (MBAT); Master Builders' Association of Victoria (MBAV); Master Builders' Construction and Housing Association of the Australian Capital Territory (MBCHAACT); and, Queensland Master Builders Association, Industrial Organisation of Employers (QMBA) (collectively 'the Associations'). The Associations are established as federally registered organisations, recognised by the Fair Work Commission under the RO Act (see FWC codes: 070N, 251V, 006S, 004T, 243V and 241V). QMBA is an established and transitionally recognised association under Schedule 1 of the RO Act (see FWC code: 1035_TRQ). Master Builders Association of Western Australia is a state registered industrial organisation.

7 Why Accountability and Transparency is Important

7.1 Master Builders supports initiatives which deliver improved governance and financial transparency in registered organisations. This is particularly important

to the building and construction industry which is, regrettably, renowned for being one with high levels of unlawful or illegal conduct and industrial disputation.

- 7.2 The Final Report of the Heydon Royal Commission devoted some 1160 pages to building and construction sector alone. Of the six volumes in the Final Report, almost one and a half volumes were specific to the building and construction sector and the conduct of the CFMEU.
- 7.3 In respect of this conduct, the Royal Commissioner summarised:

"The conduct that has emerged discloses systemic corruption and unlawful conduct, including corrupt payments, physical and verbal violence, threats, intimidation, abuse of right of entry permits, secondary boycotts, breaches of fiduciary duty and contempt of court."

7.4 Importantly, the Royal Commissioner observed:

"The <u>issues identified are not new</u>. The <u>same issues</u> have been identified in reports of <u>three separate Royal Commissions</u> conducted over the past 40 years: the Winneke Royal Commission in 1982, the Gyles Royal Commission in 1992 and the Cole Royal Commission in 2003." ⁵

7.5 And later:

"The continuing corruption and lawlessness that has been revealed during the Commission suggests a need to revisit, once again, the regulation of the building and construction industry."

7.6 Six of the seventy-nine recommendations made for law reform arising from the Final Report were specific to the building and construction sector.

⁴ Royal Commission into Trade Union Governance and Corruption Final Report, December 2015, Volume 5, Chapter 8, para 1

⁵ Ibid at para 2

⁶ Ibid at para 3

- 7.7 The building and construction sector faces unique problems and the dominant union, the CFMEU engages in conduct that appears ingrained and institutionalised.
- 7.8 In this regard, the Heydon Royal Commission found that there is a "longstanding malignancy or disease" within the CFMEU. It noted that this is not isolated but rather it was widespread.⁷
- 7.9 The Royal Commissioner held that senior CFMEU officials in various states (including Victoria, Queensland, New South Wales and the Australian Capital Territory (ACT)) had engaged in "potential criminal offences against numerous laws" and that lawlessness within the union was commonplace, with over 100 adverse court finding against the union since 2000.8
- 7.10 There are still over 100 building union officials before courts and tribunals facing over 1000 separate charges for alleged breaches of industrial law.
- 7.11 In the 2015–16 financial year, the courts issued \$1.826 million in penalties in FWBC cases. The vast majority were fines against the CFMEU (\$1.732 million). The CFMEU have been penalised over \$8.25 million in cases brought by the ABCC, the FWBC and their predecessors and building unions generally have been penalised over \$11 million in total. Despite this, the conduct continues.
- 7.12 Recent ABS data showed the construction industry as having the highest number of days lost to industrial action (16,200) representing two-thirds of the national total (24,500). This is a 400% increase over a twelve-month period, is six times worse than the next highest sector (manufacturing), and eighty times higher than the sector which traditionally experiences high numbers of days lost (mining).⁹
- 7.13 Fair Work Building Construction (FWBC) has, since the start of this year, commenced over 25 new proceedings for breaches of the law involving Adverse Action, Unlawful Industrial Action, Coercive Behaviour, and Right of Entry breaches.¹⁰

⁷ Ibid at para 23

⁸ Ibid at paras 9 and 10

⁹ 6321.0.55.001 - Industrial Disputes, Australia, June 2016,

¹⁰ https://www.fwbc.gov.au/compliance-and-enforcement/outcomes-investigations/legal-cases

- 7.14 The Federal Court in 2016 alone has issued over 25 separate decisions involving industrial law in the building and construction sector¹¹ including one in which the CFMEU was labelled 'an embarrassment to the trade union movement'.¹²
- 7.15 More recently, senior building industry union officials reportedly used the words 'We've got to get our hands dirty' and 'You've got to break a few eggs to make an omelette' at a union rally where it is alleged a non-union worker suffering a terminal disease was subsequently assaulted by a union official.¹³
- 7.16 In March, a case in Queensland found building union officials entered a lunch shed, removed workers food from a fridge, then padlocked the door to the shed saying it was "only for the use of union members."¹⁴
- 7.17 In August, the CFMEU in Melbourne was found to have not followed proper right of entry rules and refused to leave when asked. The Judge found this a "demoralising lack of respect either for the law or their roles as officials". 15
- 7.18 In April, the CFMEU and 15 union officials in Adelaide were fined for breaching entry laws, coercive conduct, and related breaches. These included unauthorised entry, accessing unsafe areas, becoming physical to force site entry, and coercion to force the flying of a union flag.¹⁶
- 7.19 Building unions are by far the most penalised category of union in Australia and courts have observed, on a more than regular basis, a predisposition for them to break the law. Building unions are more than willing to take advantage of the considerable rights and benefits associated with being a Registered Organisation, however they demonstrate a serial reluctance to do so in a manner where rights are evenly balanced against associated relevant obligations.

http://search2.fedcourt.gov.au/s/search.html?form=&collection=judgments&query=fair+work+building+inspectorate&f.Year%7CY=2016&f.Subject%7CS=industrial+law

¹² [2016] FCA 772 (1 July 2016)

¹³ "CUB Dispute: CFMEU boss John Setka urged workers to get 'hands dirty' at rally" Galloway A, Herald Sun, 16 September 2016

¹⁴ [2016] FCCA 488 (9 March 2016)

¹⁵ [2016] FCA 817

¹⁶ [2016] FCA 415 (22 April 2016), [2016] FCA 414 (22 April 2016), [2016] FCA 413 (22 April 2015)

- 7.20 This is important to note given trade unions in other sectors seem able to operate within existing rules and do not need to engage in illegal behaviour to represent members.
- 7.21 We set out hereunder Judicial commentary regarding the activities of building unions and their attitude towards the law. The observations in this commentary provide a snapshot of why greater accountability and transparency is necessary.

"The conduct has in common features of abuse of industrial power and the use of whatever means the individuals involved considered likely to achieve outcomes favourable to the interests of the CFMEU. The conduct occurs so regularly, in situations with the same kinds of features, that the only available inference is that there is a conscious and deliberate strategy employed by the CFMEU and its officers to engage in disruptive, threatening and abusive behaviour towards employers without regard to the lawfulness of that action, and impervious to the prospect of prosecution and penalties."

Mortimer J, 13 May 2016, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union (No 2) [2016] FCA 436

"In the period between 1 January 1999 and 31 March 2014, the CFMEU itself or through it officials had been dealt with for 17 contraventions of s 500 or its counterparts in earlier legislation, and for 194 contraventions of s 348 of the FW Act or other provisions proscribing forms of coercive conduct."

White J, 22 April 2016, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v O'Connor [2016] FCA 415

"On any reasonable measure that is an appalling record. It bespeaks an attitude by the CFMEU of ignoring, if not defying, the law and a willingness to contravene it as and when it chooses."

White J, 22 April 2016, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2016] FCA 413

"It would be apt to describe the behaviour of the First Respondent as "sheer thuggery". Such thuggery has no place in the Australian workplace. Contraventions of the FW Act that involve such thuggery cannot be tolerated."

Vasta, 9 March 2016, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Vink & Anor FCCA [2016] 488

"It seems to treat being caught conducting such breaches or as the present one simply as occupational hazards in the way in which they conduct their business. There has been no apology for such appalling behaviour."

Vasta, 9 March 2016, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Vink & Anor FCCA [2016] 488

"The Union has shown no contrition, and has not cooperated with the regulator."

Jessup J, 22 December 2015, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union (No 2) [2015] FCA 1462

"The schedule paints, one would have to say, a depressing picture. But it is more than that. I am bound to say that the conduct referred to in the schedule bespeaks an organisational culture in which contraventions of the law have become normalised."

Jessup J, 4 November 2015, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union (The Mitcham Rail Case) [2015] FCA 1173

"There is clearly, as other judges have recorded, a strong record of noncompliance on the part of the Union through its officers with provisions of industrial relations legislation, although that does not mean that a disproportionate penalty can or should be imposed. I note that significant past penalties have not caused the Union to alter its apparent attitude to compliance with the entry provisions and restrictions under the FW Act."

Mansfield J, 14 August 2015, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union (No 3) [2015] FCA 845

"An industrial organisation, be it an employer organisation or an employee organisation, which persistently abuses the privilege by engaging in unlawful conduct cannot expect to remain registered."

Logan J, 12 June 2015, *Director, Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Cradden* [2015] FCA 614

"They, nonetheless, bespeak a deplorable attitude, on the part of the CFMEU, to its legal obligations and the statutory processes which govern relations between unions and employers in this country. This ongoing willingness to engage in contravening conduct must weigh heavily when the need for both specific and general deterrence is brought to account."

Logan J, 12 June 2015, *Director, Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate* v Cradden [2015] FCA 614

"The circumstances of these cases ... nonetheless, bespeak a deplorable attitude, on the part of the CFMEU, to its legal obligations and the statutory processes which govern relations between unions and employers in this country. This ongoing willingness to engage in contravening conduct must weigh heavily when the need for both specific and general deterrence is brought to account."

Tracey J, 1 May 2015, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union (No 2) [2015] FCA 407

"The present conduct of one of its officials adds to this depressing litany of misbehaviour.

It evidences an ongoing disregard for the rule of law and highlights the need for the imposition of meaningful penalties within the limits imposed by the Act.

The CFMEU ... has not, however, deprecated Mr Berardi's conduct or expressed any contrition for failing to prevent his contraventions. Nor has it indicated any willingness to take steps to ensure that its officials in future comply with their legal obligations."

Tracey J, 20 April 2015, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2015] FCA 353

"The overwhelming inference is that the CFMEU, not for the first time, decided that its wishes should prevail over the interests of the companies and that this end justified the means."

Tracey J, 17 March 2015, Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2015] FCA 226

"The CFMEU is to be regarded as a recidivist rather than as a first offender."

Tracey J, 17 March 2015, *Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union* [2015] FCA 226

"The record indicates an attitude of indifference by the CFMEU to compliance with the requirements of the legislation regarding the exercise of rights of entry."

White J, 23 December 2014, *Director of the Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Stephenson* [2014] FCA 1432

"...the pattern of repeated defiance of court orders by the CFMEU revealed by those four cases is very troubling."

Cavanough J, 31 March 2014, Grocon & Ors v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union & Ors (No 2) [2014] VSC 134

"There is ample evidence of significant contravention by the CFMEU and its ideological fellow travellers. The CFMEU, as a holistic organisation, has an extensive history of contraventions dating back to at least 1999. The only reasonable conclusion to be drawn is that the organisation either does not understand or does not care for the legal restrictions on industrial activity imposed by the legislature and the courts."

Burnett J, 28 February 2014, *Director, Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Myles & Ors* [2014] FCCA 1429

"The union has not displayed any contrition or remorse for its conduct. The contravention is serious... Substantial penalties for misconduct, prior to that presently under consideration, have not caused the CFMEU to desist from similar unlawful conduct."

Tracey J, 21 November 2013, Cozadinos v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2013] FCA 1243

"On the material before the Court the CFMEU appears a worse offender than the CEPU, in that the CFMEU has been penalised approximately \$1.2 million of members' money (in addition to penalties personally imposed on individual union officials) in respect of more than 40 contraventions of laws relating specifically to coercive conduct...the facts demonstrate the need to impose penalties which meet the objective of specific deterrence, particularly in relation to the CFMEU whose organisers appear to have shown a somewhat cavalier disregard both of the need to comply with the law and of penalties which have been previously imposed on the union for similar conduct."

Collier J, 20 August 2013, *Director, Fair Work Building Industry Inspectorate v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union* [2013] FCA 846

"...the litany of contraventions...[and] the many prior contraventions of relevant statutory proscriptions by the Union...indicating a propensity, on the part of the Union, to engage in proscribed conduct."

Goldberg, Jacobson and Tracey JJ, 10 September 2009, *Draffin v CFMEU* & *Ors* [2009] FCAFC 120; (2009) 189 IR 145

"...the history tends to suggest that the Union has, with respect to anti-coercion and similar provisions of industrial laws, what the High Court in Veen described as 'a continuing attitude of disobedience of the law'..."

Jessup J, 29 May 2009, Williams v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union (No 2) [2009] FCA 548; (2009) 182 IR 327

"...These various cases illustrate that the federal body has not been effective in ensuring that officials act in accordance with the law. I note that there is no evidence of offending officials... suffering any serious disciplinary penalties."

Gyles J, 11 April 2008, A & L Silvestri Pty Ltd v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2008] FCA 466

"If an industrial organisation turns a blind eye, or does not concern itself as to the manner and methods employed by officers, servants or agents of the industrial organisation to achieve what they see as the organisation's ends, the organisation is at risk of being heavily penalised where the means adopted are prohibited and exhibit the worst features of the proscribed conduct."

Cooper J, 9 May 2002, Hamberger v Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2002] FCA 585

- 7.22 The Heydon Royal Commission also made a number of observations regarding building unions. It summarised some of these findings in Chapter 1 of the Final Report a selection of which is set out below:
 - a former lead organiser for the CFMEU ACT conceded during hearings in Canberra that he had personally received \$100,000 in secret payments from employers;
 - a former president of the CFMEU QLD received approximately \$150,000 worth of free work on his home, arranged or facilitated by a senior employee of a major building company with the knowledge of his superior;
 - the CFMEU in Queensland caused a number of tonnes of documents to be removed from the CFMEU's Brisbane office and disposed of on the same day that the CFMEU received a notice to produce from the Royal Commission;
 - the AWU and the joint venture responsible for the EastLink Tunnel project in Melbourne, Thiess John Holland, entered into an agreement pursuant to which the joint venture paid\$110,000 inclusive of GST per year to the AWU for the three year life of the project, disguised by a series of false invoices;
 - an organiser in the CFMEU NSW received \$2,500 per week in secret and possibly unlawful cash payments;
 - a construction company in Victoria paid membership dues for its employees to the AWU, disguised for a number of years by false invoices;

- 7.23 The Final Report also detailed the use of financial accounts (or slush funds) and noted that:
 - fundraising may be undertaken using union resources, without payment or recompense to the union;
 - fundraising may be effected using unlawful and unconventional means;
 - the assets of the funds may be deployed to advance the interests including the political aspirations - of those who control them; and
 - frequently there is no or no adequate record keeping and proper processes are not followed.
- 7.24 Chapter 6.3 of the Final Report analysed a number of case studies involving the CFMEU ACT.
- 7.25 The case studies examined some of the ways in which the CFMEU has significant influence over which companies obtain work in Canberra. They detailed numerous examples of where the CFMEU exercised or purported to exercise rights of entry under Work Health & Safety legislation for the purposes of applying industrial pressure to participants in the industry.
- 7.26 Chapter 6.4 dealt with membership issues. It covered instances of CFMEU officials applying pressure to employers to ensure that their employees were CFMEU members.
- 7.27 Chapter 6.5 examined potentially anti-competitive conduct by CFMEU officials with particular reference to the cartel provisions in the *Competition and Consumer Act 2010 (Cth)*.
- 7.28 It notes the submissions of Counsel Assisting arguing that the evidence reveals an industry with a number of features that operate to reduce competition substantially. Those features included:
 - CFMEU pattern Enterprise Bargaining Agreements (EBAs);
 - an expectation on the part of CFMEU EBA contractors that the CFMEU will stop contractors without a CFMEU EBA from working in the commercial construction industry; and

- a willingness on the part of CFMEU officials to satisfy that expectation.
- 7.29 There was evidence of cartel conduct and of attempts by CFMEU officials induce it.
- 7.30 Chapter 6.6 dealt with the Creative Safety Initiatives Trust. The Report found significant failures of governance by the directors of the trustee of that trust and of Construction Charitable Works Ltd (CCW), a registered charity. The funds in the trust were found to have been diverted for non-charitable purposes, to the benefit of the CFMEU ACT.
- 7.31 Further, the report found that the CFMEU ACT include various clauses in its pattern enterprise agreement that provide a disguise to financial benefit to the union. The inclusion of those clauses created an environment in which there are inherent conflicts of interest between union officials and the workers they represent and a substantial systemic risk of breaches of fiduciary duty.
- 7.32 Chapter 7.1 of the Final Report deals with the Cbus leak, where details of superannuation fund members were deliberately leaked.
- 7.33 It found that executives from Cbus delivered some spreadsheets containing personal confidential information about the employees of two companies to the State Secretary of the CFMEU NSW, Construction and General Division. An official of the CFMEU then used the information to contact some of the employees with the view to making them disgruntled with their employers.
- 7.34 Chapter 7.2 dealt with the affairs of George Alex, Brian Parker and Darren Greenfield. The issue was whether cash payments were made to an organiser with the CFMEU NSW for favouring businesses associated with George Alex and Joseph Antoun. The evidence demonstrated that those payments were made to Darren Greenfield. During 2013 regular cash withdrawals of \$2,500 were made from a bank account operated a scaffolding business called 'Elite'. These payments were referred to within Elite as 'Union payments'.
- 7.35 Chapter 7.3 dealt with donations and EBAs and examined whether the CFMEU NSW improperly obtained donations from various companies. It was found that a number of persons including persons within the CFMEU NSW may have committed criminal offences against the Charitable Fundraising Act 1991 (NSW).

- 7.36 Chapter 7.4 dealt with the Building Trades Group Drug & Alcohol Committee. Payments were made by construction employers to the committee for drug and alcohol training but ended up in a CFMEU NSW fighting fund.
- 7.37 Chapter 7.5 dealt with the Committee to Defend Trade Union Rights Pty Ltd which was a corporate trustee of the Defend Trade Union Rights Trust. The report found that in September 2005, the CFMEU NSW transferred \$7,000,000 out of its general operating funds into the Trust and that the CFMEU NSW was the only contributor to the Trust. Most of the monies distributed from the Trust were back to the CFMEU NSW.
- 7.38 Chapter 7.6 dealt with U-Plus and Coverforce, companies that provide income protection insurance. The Report found that for many years the CFMEU NSW has included an income protection insurance clause in its standard enterprise agreement, the effect of which is to provide a very substantial financial benefit to the union of \$230,000 per annum.
- 7.39 It was found that the CFMEU did not routinely, if at all, disclose that financial benefit to employees on whose behalf it acts in enterprise negotiations. The inclusion of the standard clause has created an environment in which there are inherent conflicts of interest between union officials and the workers they represent and a substantial systemic risk of breach of fiduciary duty.
- 7.40 The above outline of the Final Report is limited to conduct associated with registered organisations in the building and construction industry. However, the entire Final Report is filled with other examples across all industries and locations.

8 Master Builders' Policy

- 8.1 Master Builders supports initiatives which deliver improved governance and financial transparency in the management and conduct of registered organisations. Registered organisations should be properly accountable to members and should not be operated for particular individual's interests.
- 8.2 Registered organisations are a central part of the fair work system. Consequently, Master Builders' policy is that the members of registered organisations are entitled to transparent and accountable representation from suitably qualified personnel of good character.

- 8.3 The Master Builders' policy supports amendments to the RO Act which would:
 - Ensure persons who hold an office and persons involved in the management or control of registered organisations must be fit and proper persons.
 - Ensure that financial reports are lodged on time and in compliance with the
 provisions of the RO Act by clarifying circumstances where a report is noncompliant, and therefore increasing the penalty for late filing and noncompliance will assist.
 - Deter malfeasance by creating new penalties for registered organisations, their officers and employees who do not act in good faith, or use their position or information, to directly or indirectly create a financial gain for themselves or someone else to the detriment of the registered organisation.
 - Deter non-compliance with court orders by creating new penalties for registered organisations, their officers and employees who do not comply with an order of a court.
- The current reforms should take the opportunity to ensure that, in line with Master Builders' policy, a fit and proper person test is appropriately legislated. Master Builders proposes that a 'fit and proper' person test be incorporated into the Bill.
- 8.5 The Master Builders' policy position is that a 'fit and proper' person test be a two-stage threshold test. First, persons who hold an office and persons with management or control would need to prove that they are of good fame and character and, secondly, they must not have been the subject of, or convicted of certain offences that would impinge on their role. This test would be similar to the Fit and Proper Person Requirements 2011 (Requirements) under the Vocational Education Training Regulator Act 2011 which ensure that people with a degree of control or influence over the operation of a registered training organisation (RTO) are fit and proper persons. As these personnel are often the same (that is they run RTOs as well as unions, for example) consistency between the two sets of laws makes sense.

- 8.6 Master Builders believes that these policy initiatives would provide a genuine deterrent against the misuse of power and position by registered organisations, their officers and employees; a key rationale for the introduction of the Bill. A full submission previously prepared by Master Builders on this matter is attached to our earlier submission dated 22 November 2013.
- 8.7 The necessity for the approach outlined above is obvious. The current system enables an individual to hold office and run a registered organisation, despite being judged not sufficiently 'fit and proper' in their capacity as a union official to hold a federal right of entry permit.
- 8.8 Further, the current system enables individuals entrusted with the responsibility of running a registered organisation (including those generating substantial income streams and holding assets in the millions of dollars) be held to a lower fiduciary standard than company directors.

9 Definition of Officer

- 9.1 Master Builders reaffirms our recommendation detailed in our submission of 22 November 2013 that proposed subsection 293BC(2) of the Bill be amended so that only the remuneration of elected office bearers be reported and not that of appointed office bearers.
- 9.2 The basis for this recommendation is set out in paragraphs 6.1 to 6.3 of our 22 November 2013 submission.

10 Other

10.1 Master Builders no longer presses our recommendation at paragraph 7.2 of our submission of 22 November 2013 due to the publication of a Regulatory Impact Statement.

11 Conclusion

Master Builders supports measures which protect members of employee and employer organisations from acts of wrongdoing and malfeasance by persons who hold an office and persons with management and control of the organisation.

- 11.2 Master Builders supports the establishment of Registered Organisations Commission and has consistently argued that a strong regulator is crucial for the building and construction sector.
- 11.3 We urge the Committee to recommend that the Bill be passed.

ATTACHMENT A

Master Builders Australia

Submission to the Senate Standing Education and Employment References Committee

on

Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013

14 January 2014



Fair Work Amendment (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014 Submission 14



© Master Builders Australia Limited 2014.

Master Builders Australia Limited ABN 68 137 130 182

Level 1, 16 Bentham Street (PO Box 7170), YARRALUMLA ACT 2600

T: +61 2 6202 8888, F: +61 2 6202 8877, enquiries@masterbuilders.com.au, www.masterbuilders.com.au

This submission is copyright and all rights are reserved. No part of it may be reproduced, stored, transmitted or otherwise distributed, in any form or by any means without the prior written permission of the copyright holder. Images on the cover are winners of 2011 Master Builders National Excellence in Building and Construction Awards.

CONTENTS

1	Introduction	. 1
2	Purpose of Submission	. 1
3	Legislation Committee Report	. 1
	The impact of the amendments to interfere with the ongoing operation of registere anisations in Australia	
	The potential of the amendments to impede the ability of employees of registers anisations to carry out their duties	
6	Conclusion	3

1 Introduction

- 1.1 Master Builders Australia is the nation's peak building and construction industry association which was federated on a national basis in 1890. Master Builders Australia's members are the Master Builder state and territory Associations. Over 122 years the movement has grown to 32,000 businesses nationwide, including the top 100 construction companies. Master Builders is the only industry association that represents all three sectors, residential, commercial and engineering construction.
- 1.2 The building and construction industry is a major driver of the Australian economy and makes a major contribution to the generation of wealth and the welfare of the community, particularly through the provision of shelter. At the same time, the wellbeing of the building and construction industry is closely linked to the general state of the domestic economy.

2 Purpose of Submission

- 2.1 This inquiry follows on from a similar inquiry undertaken by the Senate Education and Employment Legislation Committee which reported on 2 December 2013. Master Builders made a submission to that inquiry. It is attached as Attachment A.
- 2.2 The Legislation Committee Report contains four substantive recommendations for change to the Bill. These are endorsed, as discussed below.
- 2.3 The responses to the terms of reference of the current inquiry set out below expand on our prior submission to the previous inquiry.

3 Legislation Committee Report

3.1 As stated at paragraph 2.2 of this submission, the Legislation Committee made four recommendations for substantive change to the Bill as follows:

http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Education_and_Employment/Fair_Work/report/~/media/Committees/Senate/committee/eet_ctte/fair_work/report.ashx

http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Education and Employment/Fair Work/Submissions

Recommendation 1

The Committee recommends that, consistent with the Corporations Act 2001, material personal interest disclosures should only be required to be made to those officers whose duties relate to the financial management of the organisation. Such disclosures should be recorded in the minutes of the meetings of those officers and should be made available to members on request.

Recommendation 2

The Committee recommends that a list of exclusions from the obligations to disclose material personal interests based on section 191(2) of the Corporations Act 2001 be inserted into the bill. This would narrow the obligation to disclose material personal interests of an officer's relatives, so as to be consistent with the Corporations Act 2001.

• Recommendation 3

The Committee recommends that the obligation placed on officers to disclose every payment should be reduced with certain exclusions, including limiting disclosures to payments made above a certain threshold.

Recommendation 4

The Committee recommends the bill be amended to allow the Commissioner to grant exemptions from the training requirements if an individual can demonstrate significant knowledge of the financial obligations specified in the bill.

3.2 Master Builders supports the introduction of the amendments to the Bill recommended by the Legislation Committee.

4 The impact of the amendments to interfere with the ongoing operation of registered organisations in Australia

As expressed in section 6 of Attachment A, Master Builders' policy is that proposed subsection 293BC(2) of the Bill should be amended so that only the remuneration of elected office bearers be reported and not that of appointed office bearers.

5 The potential of the amendments to impede the ability of employees of registered organisations to carry out their duties

We do not support the assumption in this term of reference that imposing higher standards of accountability or transparency in the operations of registered organisations is akin to "impeding" the ability of employees of registered organisations to carry out their duties.

6 Conclusion

- 6.1 As articulated in Attachment A, a fit and proper person test should be introduced.
- 6.2 Master Builders supports the recommendation for change to the Bill made by the Legislation Committee.

ATTACHMENT A

Master Builders Australia

Submission to the Senate Standing Education and Employment Legislation Committee

Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013

22 November 2013



Fair Work Amendment (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014 Submission 14



This submission is copyright and all rights are reserved. No part of it may be reproduced, stored, transmitted or otherwise distributed, in any form or by any means without the prior written permission of the copyright holder. Images on the cover are winners of 2011 Master Builders National Excellence in Building and Construction Awards.

CONTENTS

Red	commendations	[]
1	Introduction	1
2	Purpose of Submission	1
3	Master Builders' Policy	2
4	The Registered Organisations Commission	3
5	New section 290A – A Step Towards Fit and Proper Person	4
6	Definition of Officer	4
7	Financial Impact of the Bill	6
8	Conclusion	7

Recommendations

Recommendation 1:	The Bill be reframed to accommodate a new fit and proper person test which is also introduced into the Fair Work Act 2009 (FW Act).
Recommendation 2:	Proposed subsection 293BC(2) of the Bill be amended so that only the remuneration of elected office bearers be reported and not that of appointed office bearers.
Recommendation 3:	That consideration of a debate on the Bill be postponed in order that its impact may be better assessed.

1 Introduction

- 1.1 Master Builders Australia is the nation's peak building and construction industry association which was federated on a national basis in 1890. Master Builders Australia's members are the Master Builder state and territory Associations. Over 122 years the movement has grown to 32,000 businesses nationwide, including the top 100 construction companies. Master Builders is the only industry association that represents all three sectors, residential, commercial and engineering construction.
- 1.2 The building and construction industry is a major driver of the Australian economy and makes a major contribution to the generation of wealth and the welfare of the community, particularly through the provision of shelter. At the same time, the wellbeing of the building and construction industry is closely linked to the general state of the domestic economy.

2 Purpose of Submission

- 2.1 The purpose of this submission is to provide comment on the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013 (the Bill) which was referred to the Senate Education and Employment Legislation Committee on 14 November 2013. The Bill seeks to amend the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009* (RO Act) and the *Fair Work Act 2009* (FW Act) to ensure better governance of registered organisations.¹
- 2.2 Master Builders supports initiatives which deliver improved governance and financial transparency in the management and conduct of registered organisations. Registered organisations should be properly accountable to members and should not be operated for particular individual's interests.
- 2.3 As set out in section 1 of this submission, Master Builders is the peak body representing the interests of its members made up of the Master Builders' Association of New South Wales ('MBANSW'); Master Builders Association of the Northern Territory trading as Master Builders Northern Territory ('MBANT'); Master Builders Association of South Australia Incorporated (MBASAI); Master Builders' Association of Tasmania Inc. ('MBAT'); Master Builders' Association of Victoria ('MBAV'); Master Builders' Construction and

¹ Explanatory Memorandum, Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013 (Cth).

Housing Association of the Australian Capital Territory ('MBCHAACT'); and, Queensland Master Builders Association, Industrial Organisation of Employers ('QMBA') (collectively 'the Associations'). The Associations are established as federally registered organisations, recognised by the Fair Work Commission under the RO Act (see FWC codes: 070N, 251V, 006S, 004T, 243V and 241V). QMBA is an established and transitionally recognised association under Schedule 1 of the RO Act (see FWC code: 1035_TRQ). Master Builders Association of Western Australia is a state registered industrial organisation.

2.4 The interests of the Associations are advanced where the relevant legislation requires transparency and accountability but without adding unnecessarily to administrative and other costs.

3 Master Builders' Policy

- 3.1 Registered organisations are a central part of the fair work system. Consequently, Master Builders' policy is that the members of registered organisations are entitled to transparent and accountable representation from suitably qualified personnel of good character.
- 3.2 The Master Builders' policy supports amendments to the RO Act which would:
 - Ensure persons who hold an office and persons involved in the management or control of registered organisations must be fit and proper persons.
 - Ensure that financial reports are lodged on time and in compliance with the provisions of the RO Act by clarifying circumstances where a report is non-compliant, and therefore increasing the penalty for late filing and non-compliance will assist.
 - Deter malfeasance by creating new penalties for registered organisations, their officers and employees who do not act in good faith, or use their position or information, to directly or indirectly create a financial gain for themselves or someone else to the detriment of the registered organisation.

- Deter non-compliance with court orders by creating new penalties for registered organisations, their officers and employees who do not comply with an order of a court.
- 3.3 The current reforms should take the opportunity to ensure that, in line with Master Builders' policy, a fit and proper person test is appropriately legislated. Master Builders proposes that a 'fit and proper' person test be incorporated into the Bill.
- The Master Builders' policy position is that a 'fit and proper' person test be a two-stage threshold test. First, persons who hold an office and persons with management or control would need to prove that they are of good fame and character and, secondly, they must not have been the subject of, or convicted of certain offences that would impinge on their role. This test would be similar to the *Fit and Proper Person Requirements 2011* (Requirements) under the *Vocational Education Training Regulator Act 2011* which ensure that people with a degree of control or influence over the operation of a registered training organisation (RTO) are fit and proper persons. As these personnel are often the same (that is they run RTOs as well as unions, for example) consistency between the two sets of laws makes sense.
- 3.5 Master Builders believes that these policy initiatives would provide a genuine deterrent against the misuse of power and position by registered organisations, their officers and employees; a key rationale for the introduction of the Bill. A full submission previously prepared by Master Builders on this matter dated 26 August 2013 is at Attachment A.

Recommendation 1: The Bill be reframed to accommodate a new fit and proper person test which is also introduced into the *Fair Work Act* 2009 (FW Act)

4 The Registered Organisations Commission

4.1 Master Builders supports, in principle, the establishment of an independent Registered Organisations Commission (the Commission) to be headed by a Registered Organisations Commissioner (the Commissioner). The enhanced investigation and information gathering powers of the Commission modelled on those of the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC) are commended. The current system whereby the Fair Work Commission is the

responsible agency for the RO Act is not working, as is evident from the 'laboured and protracted investigation of Health Services Union officials'.²

4.2 The Bill establishes the Commissioner as an independent statutory office holder within the Office of the Fair Work Ombudsman and the Commission will not be a separate agency for the purposes of the *Public Service Act 1999* or the *Financial Management and Accountability Act 1997*. Therefore the staff assisting the Commissioner will be assigned by the Fair Work Ombudsman and be staff of the Office of the Fair Work Ombudsman. These arrangements may present challenges in practice.

5 New section 290A – A Step Towards Fit and Proper Person

- 5.1 The proposed section 290A to be inserted into the RO Act per item 163 of Schedule 2 of the Bill will create a number of new prescribed offences in the RO Act. These offences relate to failing to exercise powers or discharge duties in good faith and for a proper purpose; using their position to gain an advantage for themselves or someone else, and using information obtained while an officer or employee to gain an advantage for themselves or someone else.³ These new offences align with Master Builders' policy and are supported.
- 5.2 As these offences will be prescribed offences pursuant to section 212(b) of the RO Act, any person who has been convicted of these offences is not eligible to be a candidate for an election, or to be elected or appointed to an office in an organisation. Where a person already holds an office in an organisation, that person will cease to hold office after 28 days unless that person makes an application to the Federal Court under section 216 or 217 of the RO Act⁴ for leave to hold office.

6 Definition of Officer

6.1 The term 'officer' is defined in the RO Act as, 'in relation to an organisation, or a branch of an organisation, means a person who holds an office in the

² 'Clear need for union regulator', *The Australian Financial Review* (Sydney), 18 November 2013, 50.

³ Above n1.

⁴ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (Cth), s 215.

organisation or branch'.⁵ 'Office' is defined by section 9 of the RO Act which reads:

- (1) In this Act, office, in relation to an organisation or a branch of an organisation means:
 - (a) an office of president, vice president, secretary or assistant secretary of the organisation or branch; or
 - (b) the office of a voting member of a collective body of the organisation or branch, being a collective body that has power in relation to any of the following functions:
 - (i) the management of the affairs of the organisation or branch;
 - (ii) the determination of policy for the organisation or branch;
 - (iii) the making, alteration or rescission of rules of the organisation or branch;
 - (iv) the enforcement of rules of the organisation or branch, or the performance of functions in relation to the enforcement of such rules: or
 - (c) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(i) and (iv), other than an office the holder of which participates only in accordance with directions given by a collective body or another person for the purpose of implementing:
 - (i) existing policy of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) decisions concerning the organisation or branch; or
 - (d) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(ii) and (iii); or
 - (e) the office of a person holding (whether as trustee or otherwise) property:
 - (i) of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) in which the organisation or branch has a beneficial interest.
- (2) In this Act, a reference to an office in an association or organisation includes a reference to an office in a branch of the association or organisation.⁶
- 6.2 The current meaning of 'office' in the RO Act creates a situation where employees of registered organisations may, in some circumstances and

⁵ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (Cth), s 6.

⁶ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (Cth), s 9.

dependent on the terms of the relevant organisation's rules, be considered to be officers of the organisation. For example, persons who are employed by employer associations that would ordinarily be considered employees, are often captured as office holders under section 9(1)(c) or 9(1)(d) of the RO Act. This is because under the relevant rules these employees are entitled to participate directly in the determination of policy for the organisation. However, these employees are not elected to hold an office by members of the organisation.

6.3 The proposed new subsection 293BC(2) to be inserted into the RO Act per item 166 of Schedule 2 of the Bill will require that the branch of an organisation must disclose the remuneration of the five highest remunerated officers of the branch each financial year. As highlighted above in paragraph 6.2, persons who would ordinarily be considered as employees of an organisation will be considered an officer of the organisation if the relevant rules of the organisation authorises that person to determine policy for the organisation. As such, the organisation will be required to publically disclose their remuneration if they are among the five highest remunerated persons within the organisation. Where elected office bearers are paid a salary, this should be reported. However, where personnel are engaged under a normal employer and employee relationship, consideration should be given for the salary not to be reported.

Recommendation 2:

Proposed subsection 293BC(2) of the Bill be amended so that only the remuneration of elected office bearers be reported and not that of appointed office bearers.

7 Financial Impact of the Bill

7.1 At the time of writing, no final regulation impact statement (RIS) has been released by the Senate Standing Education and Employment Legislation Committee for the Bill. Master Builders has been made aware that an options stage RIS has been developed by the Office of Best Practice Regulation (now within the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet). However, that RIS does not consider the financial impacts of the Bill as introduced. Master Builders is concerned that the full financial impact of the Bill on the Associations is not yet known. For instance, the Bill creates new obligations

on organisations such as additional reporting obligations,⁷ disclosure requirements for remuneration paid to officers,⁸ creating officer and related party disclosure statements,⁹ and requiring each officer whose duties relate to financial management to undertake training.¹⁰

7.2 Master Builders submits that a full RIS should be published to show the impact the Bill will have on registered organisations and that the RIS should guide the final assessment of stakeholders concerning its terms. Of particular concern is the impact the Bill may have on smaller employer organisations as the relative cost associated with complying with the new obligations imposed by the Bill may have a much more drastic impact on these smaller organisations than it would on larger organisations. Master Builders therefore strongly submits that the passage of the Bill be postponed until such impacts are properly assessed

Recommendation 3: That consideration of a debate on the Bill be postponed in order that its impact may be better assessed.

8 Conclusion

- 8.1 Master Builders supports the foundations on which the Bill is built and supports, in principle, the establishment of the Commission and the Commissioner. Master Builders submits that the Bill be reframed to accommodate a new fit and proper person test which is also introduced into the FW Act and that the remuneration of staff members appointed in the ordinary cause of business be exempt from the reporting obligations of registered organisations.
- 8.2 Given the absence of a final RIS relating to the Bill, Master Builders respectfully requests that the Government provide stakeholders with further time to consider the financial impact of the Bill.

⁷ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 89 of Schedule 2.

⁸ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 166 of Schedule 2.

⁹ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 166 of Schedule 2.

¹⁰ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 166 of Schedule 2.

Master Builders Australia

Submission

on

Strengthening Corporate Governance of Industrially Registered Organisations – Introducing a New Fit and Proper Person Test

26 August 2013





Fair Work Amendment (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014 Submission 14

Master Builders Australia

© Master Builders Australia Limited 2013.

Master Builders Australia Limited ABN 68 137 130 182

Level 1, 16 Bentham Street (PO Box 7170), YARRALUMLA ACT 2600

T: +61 2 6202 8888, F: +61 2 6202 8877, enquiries@masterbuilders.com.au, www.masterbuilders.com.au

This submission is copyright and all rights are reserved. No part of it may be reproduced, stored, transmitted or otherwise distributed, in any form or by any means without the prior written permission of the copyright holder. Images on the cover are winners of 2011 Master Builders National Excellence in Building and Construction Awards.

CONTENTS

Re	commendations	2
1	Introduction	3
2	Purpose of this submission	3
3	Fair Work Act	4
4	Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act	7
5	Fit and Proper Person Requirements	11
6	Fit and Proper Person Test	13
7	Conclusion	16

Recommendations

Master Builders proposes a two-stage threshold test which seeks to strengthen the regulation of registered organisations under the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act* 2009 (Cth) (RO Act). First, persons who wish to hold an office or persons who wish to be involved in the management and control of registered organisations would need to prove, before being appointed, that they have not been convicted of certain criminal offences. These offences would be against the law of the Commonwealth, State, Territory or foreign country involving:

- occupational health and safety;
- entry onto premises;
- fraud or dishonesty;
- intentional use of violence against another person; or
- intentional damage or destruction of property.

These offence provisions should as a matter of course be applied to exclude persons unless 5 years has elapsed from the relevant conviction. This five year exclusion period mirrors s215(1) of the RO Act.

Secondly, persons who wish to hold an office and persons with management and control of a registered organisation would need to prove that they are of good fame and character. This would involve providing a declaration that:

- they have not been the subject of any criminal or civil proceedings involving fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
- they have not been refused membership of, or had their membership suspended or cancelled by a registered organisation, because they had engaged in fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
- they have received appropriate training about their rights and responsibilities as an official or person with management and control; and
- the public would have confidence in the person's suitability to be involved in the registered organisation.

This test should also be transposed into the *Fair Work Act 2009* (Cth) (FW Act) and the *Fit and Proper Person Requirements 2011* (Cth) to ensure consistency in the fit and proper person laws which regulate the same personnel; for example, union officials or personnel of employer associations who run registered training organisations.

1 Introduction

- 1.1 Master Builders Australia is the nation's peak building and construction industry association which was federated on a national basis in 1890. Master Builders Australia's members are the Master Builder state and territory Associations. Over 122 years the movement has grown to 31,000 businesses nationwide, including the top 100 construction companies. Master Builders is the only industry association that represents all three sectors, residential, commercial and engineering construction.
- 1.2 The building and construction industry is a major driver of the Australian economy and makes a major contribution to the generation of wealth and the welfare of the community, particularly through the provision of shelter. At the same time, the wellbeing of the building and construction industry is closely linked to the general state of the domestic economy.

2 Purpose of this submission

- 2.1 This submission sets out Master Builders' proposal to strengthen the corporate governance of industrially registered organisations under the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (RO Act). Because a 'fit and proper person' test is not included in the RO Act, its use is proposed and considered against the fit and proper person tests in the Fair Work Act 2009 (Cth) (FW Act) and the Fit and Proper Person Requirements 2011 (Cth) which apply to registered organisations. These tests are also recommended to be remediated.
- 2.2 Currently, the Fair Work Commission (FWC) has far too much discretion to decide who is a fit and proper person under s512 and 513 of the FW Act. This has resulted in the FWC finding, on numerous occasions that union officials who have committed criminal offences are still fit and proper persons to hold a right of entry permit. Therefore, a tighter fit and proper test needs to be introduced contemporaneously in the FW Act at the least to ensure that those who have committed serious criminal offences do not hold a permit and for the other reasons outlined in this submission.
- 2.3 Master Builders proposes that persons who intend to hold an office and persons who intend to exercise management or control of registered

organisations should satisfy a two-stage threshold test. First, these persons would need to prove that they have not been convicted of certain offences that would impinge on their role. Secondly, these persons would need to prove that they are of good fame and character, a test applied in other areas of corporate governance, especially the training sector. The introduction of this test combined with a change in the tests under the FW Act and the Requirements would assist with infusing needed confidence about the governance of industrially registered organisations into the system.

3 Fair Work Act

3.1 As stated in paragraph 2.1 above, s512 and 513 of the FW Act regulate the issuing of a right of entry permit to a 'fit and proper person'. Section 512 provides that:

The FWC may, on application by an organisation, issue a permit (an entry permit) to an official of the organisation if the FWC is satisfied that the official is a fit and proper person to hold the entry permit.

- 3.2 In deciding whether the official is a fit and proper person, the FWC must take into account the following permit qualification matters, as outlined in s513(1):
 - (a) whether the official has received appropriate training about the rights and responsibilities of a permit holder;
 - (b) whether the official has ever been convicted of an offence against an industrial law;
 - (c) whether the official has ever been convicted of an offence against a law of the Commonwealth, a State, a Territory or a foreign country, involving:
 - (i) entry onto premises; or
 - (ii) fraud or dishonesty; or
 - (iii) intentional use of violence against another person or intentional damage or destruction of property;
 - (d) whether the official, or another person, has ever been ordered to pay a penalty under this Act or any other industrial law in relation to action taken by the official;
 - (e) whether a permit issues to the official under this Part, or under a similar law of the Commonwealth (no matter when in force), has been revoked or suspended or made subject to conditions;
 - (f) whether a court, or other person or body, under a State or Territory industrial law or a State or Territory OHS law, has:

- (i) cancelled, suspended or imposed conditions on a right of entry for industrial or occupational health and safety purposes that the official had under that law; or
- (ii) disqualified the official from exercising, or applying for, a right of entry for industrial or occupational health and safety purposes under that law:
- (g) any other matters that the FWC considers relevant.
- 3.3 The breadth of these matters is intended to ensure that only appropriate persons are conferred with the right to access premises but in reality the provision has not had that effect as discussed below.
- 3.4 Section 514 of the FW Act further expands who is ineligible to be issued a right of entry permit. This section provides that:

The FWC must not issue an entry permit to an official at a time when a suspension or disqualification, imposed by a court or other person or body:

- (a) applies to the official's exercise of; or
- (b) prevents the official from exercising or applying for;
- a right of entry for industrial or occupational health and safety purposes under a State or Territory industrial law or a State or Territory OHS law.
- 3.5 This provision recognises that an official of an organisation will not be issued an entry permit under the FW Act if they have been suspended or disqualified from applying or exercising right of entry under relevant State or Territory law.
- 3.6 Whilst Master Builders supports the intent of these provisions, that is elected officials of union and employer organisations must be fit and proper persons, we do not support the wide discretion given to the FWC to decide who is a fit and proper person, because of the practical effect its breath has unfortunately delivered as is evident in the cases next discussed.
- 3.7 In The Office of the Australian Building and Construction Commissioner v Mr

 Brett Harrison, Mr Harrison had been convicted of making fraudulent
 expense claims whilst employed at a construction company. As his

¹ [2010] FWA 1528.

Master Builders Australia

conviction related to dishonesty, the Australian Building and Construction Commissioner (ABCC) under s507 of the FW Act sought to have his entry permit revoked, arguing that Mr Harrison was not a fit and proper person to hold an entry permit. However, the tribunal member found that as Mr Harrison's convictions did not affect his ability to appropriately exercise his right of entry, a cancellation of his permit was not appropriate. Commissioner Cargill held that Mr Harrison was a fit and proper person as he entered into an early guilty plea, was remorseful and had held the entry permit for two years without incident.

- 3.8 Recently, the FWC also renewed the entry permit of a CFMEU organiser, despite his criminal record. In these cases,² the union lodged a renewal application for Mr Joshua, which revealed that he had two prior convictions for intentional damage or destruction of property. The first offence occurred in 2002, with Mr Joshua receiving a \$2,000 fine. The second offence occurred two years later, and the court ordered him to complete 120 hours of community service and an anger management course.
- In granting Mr Joshua's latest permit, FWC Delegate Furlong took into account the time that had elapsed since his convictions, and the fact that Delegate Nassios issued the permits to the organiser in 2010, in full knowledge of his prior criminal history. The organiser also provided Delegate Furlong with a statement which was held to have showed that his attitude to rights and responsibilities had changed since his earlier offences. Consequently, Delegate Furlong was "not of the view that a criminal conviction should immediately lead to a finding that a proposed permit holder is not a 'fit and proper person'".
- 3.10 In March 2013, the FWC also renewed the entry permit of a CFMEU official who had unlawfully entered a construction site.⁴ In 2009, Mr Beattie was fined \$1,000 for contravening s503(1) of the FW Act when he and another organiser entered a construction site without giving notice and against the objections of a security guard engaged by the relevant employer. Mr Beattie

² Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union of Workers [2013] FWCD 2887 RE2013/760 (14 June 2013) and Construction Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2013] FWCD 2307 RE2013.759 (14 June 2013) – The union applied for two permits to cover two union entities.

³ [2013] FWCD 2887, paragraph 28 and [2013] FWCD 2307, paragraph 28.

⁴ Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2013] FWCD 1826 RE2012/1397 (25 March 2013).

and his colleague also falsely advised police who attended the site that they had a right to be on site.

- 3.11 As Mr Beattie had been a permit holder under the FW Act and the Workplace Relations Act 1996 (Cth) since March 2009, and had been an official of the CFMEU for over 3 years and undertaken appropriate training about his right of entry, he was found 'on balance' to be a fit and proper person. Although Mr Beattie's permit was renewed, Delegate Furlong said that the FWC was required to take action against Mr Beattie under s510 for a breach of s503(1), and as this had not occurred he would refer the matter to a Member of the FWC for consideration.
- 3.12 As Mr Harrison, Mr Joshua and Mr Beattie were all convicted of serious offences, but still found to be a fit and proper person in the relevant context, the test, we submit, requires reform. Rather than giving the FWC a mere discretion to take these offences into account when issuing a permit, Master Builders proposes a stronger test which would ensure that key personnel from registered organisations will only qualify as fit and proper persons if they have not been convicted of certain offences or that five years had elapsed from their relevant conviction. Therefore, we next consider the RO Act as it currently recognises some of the requirements of the proposed two-stage threshold test which, we submit, should flow into the requirements under the FW Act and the Requirements, as later discussed.

4 Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act

- 4.1 Section 166 of the RO Act states that persons of general 'bad character' are unable to become and remain a member of an employee or employer organisation. Section 166(1) and s166(5) respectively deal with these organisations as follows:
 - (1) Subject to any modern award or order of the FWC, a person who is eligible to become a member of an organisation of employees under the eligibility rules of the organisation that relate to the occupations in which, or the industry or enterprise in relation to which, members are to be employed is, unless of

⁵ Paragraph 36.

⁶ Section 510 requires the FWC to revoke or suspend a permit if the holder has breached s503(1).

- general **bad character**, entitled, subject to payment of any amount properly payable in relation to membership:
- (a) to be admitted as a member of the organisation; and;
- (b) to remain a member so long as the person complies with the rules of the organisation.
- (5) Subsection (4) does not entitle an employer:
 - (a) to become a member of an organisation if the employer is:
 - (i) a natural person who is of general **bad character**; or
 - (ii) a body corporate whose constituent documents make provisions inconsistent with the purposes for which the organisation was formed; or
 - (b) to remain a member of an organisation if the employer ceases to be eligible to become a member and the rules of the organisation do not permit the employer to remain a member. (emphasis added)
- As the term 'bad character' is not defined within the RO Act, its ordinary meaning is assumed. Although ss166(1) and ss166(5)(a)(i) should ensure that all members in registered organisations are not of 'bad character', the RO Act does not contain any further requirements on the standing of persons who are union and employer officials, despite the requirements in s215, which are next discussed. Therefore, Master Builders considers that there should be greater linkage between the requirements of s166 and the requirements that should be established as a precursor to holding office in an industrially registered organisation.
- 4.3 Section 215 of the RO Act regulates the basis on which certain persons may be disqualified from holding office in registered organisations. The main criteria are set out in s215(1) and s215(2):
 - (1) A person who has been convicted of a prescribed offence is not eligible to be a candidate for an election, or to be elected or appointed, to an office in an organisation unless:
 - (a) on an application made under section 216 or 217 in relation to the conviction of the person for the prescribed offence:
 - (i) the person was granted leave to hold office in organisations; or
 - (ii) the person was refused leave to hold office in organisations but, under paragraph 216(2)(b) or 217(2)(b), the Federal Court specified a reduced exclusion period, and that period has elapsed; or

- (b) in any other case—the exclusion period has elapsed.
- (2) Where a person who holds an office in an organisation is convicted of a prescribed offence, the person ceases to hold the office at the end of the period of 28 days after the conviction unless, within the period, the person makes an application to the Federal Court under section 216 or 217.
- 4.4 Subsection 215(1) states that a person who has been convicted of a certain offence⁷ is not eligible to be a candidate for an election, or to be elected or appointed to an office, unless:
 - five years have elapsed since that person's conviction or release from imprisonment;
 - the Federal Court has reduced a persons exclusion period (time that they are unable to hold an office) and that has elapsed; or
 - the Federal Court has allowed them to hold an office.
- 4.5 Section 215(2) also provides that where a person who holds an office is convicted of a prescribed offence, they cease to hold their office 28 days after the conviction, unless they personally apply to the Federal Court within that time period.
- **4.6** The term 'office' within the RO Act is broad. Section 9(1) states that:

In this Act, office, in relation to an organisation or a branch of an organisation means:

- (a) an office of president, vice president, secretary or assistant secretary of the organisation or branch; or
- (b) the office of a voting member of a collective body of the organisation or branch, being a collective body that has power in relation to any of the following functions:
 - (i) the management of the affairs of the organisation or branch;

(a) an offence under a law of the Commonwealth, a State or Territory, or another country, involving fraud or dishonesty and punishable on conviction by imprisonment for a period of 3 months or more; or

⁷ Section 212:

⁽b) an offence against section 51, 72, 105, 185, 191, subsection 193(2), section 194, 195, 199 or subsection 202(5); or

⁽c) any other offence in relation to the formation, registration or management of an association or organisation; or

⁽d) any other offence under a law of the Commonwealth, a State or Territory, or another country, involving the intentional use of violence towards another person, the intentional causing of death or injury to another person or the intentional damaging or destruction of property.

- (ii) the determination of policy for the organisation or branch;
- (iii) the making, alteration or rescission of rules of the organisation or branch;
- (iv) the enforcement of rules of the organisation or branch, or the performance of functions in relation to the enforcement of such rules; or
- (c) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(i) and (iv), other than an office the holder of which participates only in accordance with directions given by a collective body or another person for the purpose of implementing:
 - (i) existing policy of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) decisions concerning the organisation or branch; or
- (d) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(ii) and (iii); or
- (e) the office of a person holding (whether as trustee or otherwise) property:
 - (i) of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) in which the organisation or branch has a beneficial interest.
- This definition provides that an organisation's board members, voting members or trustees hold an office for the purposes of the RO Act. However, the further scope of persons who are eligible to hold an office is contingent upon the manner in which the rules of an organisation are expressed. For example, appointed staff who determine policy will only hold an office in the statutory sense if the rules of the organisation expressly provide that they are entitled to exercise that function. Consequently, if an organisation's rules do not cover these persons in the sense set out in s9(1)(c) or s9(1)(d) they would not hold an office, and may be able to manage or control a registered organisation even if they have been convicted of certain offences.
- 4.8 The RO Act needs to be strengthened to effectively regulate who is able to manage and control registered organisations and to clarify the meaning of the holding of an office. Master Builders' proposed test would require that all persons who intend to hold office or are involved in the management or control of a registered organisation must not have been convicted of certain

offences. These persons must also be of good fame and character. We propose the terms 'persons who hold an office', because it is already adopted in the RO Act and 'person with management or control', per the intent of the Requirements, which are a new set of obligations introduced by the Government in the vocational education and training (VET) sector and which stand as a useful model already endorsed by Government albeit in another context. The Requirements are next discussed.

5 Fit and Proper Person Requirements

- 5.1 The Requirements formally identify the fit and proper person conditions for persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the operation of a registered training organisation (RTO).⁸ Subsection 186(1) of the *National Vocational Education and Training Regulator Act 2011* permits the Minister to make requirements for assessing whether a person is a fit and proper person.⁹ The Requirements are part of the VET Quality Framework which also includes the Standards for National VET Regulator (NVR) Registered Training Organisations, the Australian Qualifications Framework, the Financial Viability Risk Assessment Requirements and the Data Provision Requirements.¹⁰
- 5.2 The objective of the Requirements is to ensure that persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the management of an RTO are persons in whom the public are likely to have confidence relating to their suitability to manage, or be involved with an organisation that provides or assesses national qualifications.¹¹
- 5.3 Fit and Proper Person Requirement (FPPR) 4 sets out the criteria which the National VET Regulator must have regard to when making a decision about whether a person meets the fit and proper person requirements for registration of an RTO:

⁸ Explanatory Statement – Fit and Proper Person Requirements made under the National Vocational Education Training Regulator Act 2011, p 1.

⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰ Ibid.

¹¹ Ibid.

- (a) whether the person has been convicted of an offence against a law of the Commonwealth or of a State or Territory and if so, the seriousness of the offence;
- (b) whether the person has ever had his, her or its registration on the National Register cancelled or suspended;
- (c) whether the person has ever had a condition imposed on his, her or its registration on the National Register;
- (d) whether the person has ever breached a condition of registration in Subdivision B of Division 1 of Part 2 of the Act;
- (e) whether the person has ever become bankrupt, applied to take the benefit of a law for the benefit of bankrupt or insolvent debtors, compounded with his or her creditors or assigned his or her remuneration for the benefit of creditors;
- (f) whether the person has ever been disqualified from managing corporations under Part 2D.6 of the Corporations Act 2001;
- (g) whether the person was involved in the business of the provision of courses by another provider who is covered by any of the above paragraphs at the time of any of the events that gave rise to the relevant prosecution or other action;
- (h) whether the person has ever provided a State or Territory registering body and/or the National VET Regulator with false or misleading information or made a false or misleading statement to a State or Territory registering body or the National VET Regulator, and whether the person knew that the statement made or information provided to the State or Territory registering body or VET Regulator was false or misleading;
- (i) whether the person has ever been found not to be a fit and proper person for the purposes of the Education Services for Overseas Students Act 2000:
- (j) whether the public is likely to have confidence in the person's suitability to be involved in an organisation that provides or assesses national qualifications; and
- (k) any other relevant matter.

5.4 FPPR 5 also provides that:

A person mentioned in FPPR 4 does not meet the Fit and Proper Person Requirements if the National VET Regulator is satisfied that, having regard to the matters provided in paragraph FPPR 4 (a) to (k), one or more of the following people do not meet the Fit and Proper Person Requirements:

- (a) an executive officer of the person referred to in FPPR 4;
- (b) a high managerial agent of the person referred to in FPPR 4; or
- (c) any person or entity that exercises a degree of control or influence over the management or direction of the registered training organisation.

5.5 This multi-faceted test is in place to ensure that persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the management of the RTO are people in whom the public are likely to have confidence in their ability to manage, or be involved with, an organisation that provides or assesses national qualifications. Therefore, the introduction into the RO Act of a similar test would ensure that all persons who hold an office and persons with management and control of the organisation are fit and proper persons. As these personnel are often the same (that is they run RTOs as well as unions or employer associations) consistency between the two sets of laws makes sense and contemporaneously elevates the level of corporate governance required to be applied by industrially registered organisations.

6 Fit and Proper Person Test

- As stated earlier, Master Builders proposes a two-stage threshold test which would strengthen the regulation of registered organisations under the RO Act. First, persons who wish to hold an office or persons who wish to be involved in the management and control of registered organisations would need to prove before being appointed that they have not been convicted of certain criminal offences. These offences would be against the law of the Commonwealth, State, Territory or foreign country involving:
 - OHS;
 - entry onto premises;
 - fraud or dishonesty;
 - intentional use of violence against another person; or
 - intentional damage or destruction of property.
- 6.2 This provision would ensure that relevant persons who have been convicted of certain offences which would fundamentally impinge on their role. Whilst the RO Act currently regulates the basis on which certain people may not be eligible or disqualified from office, persons who commit fraud, engage in violence or the destruction of property are able to hold office if:
 - five years has elapsed since their conviction or release from imprisonment;

¹² Ibid.

Master Builders Australia

- the Federal Court has reduce their exclusion period and that time has elapsed; or
- the Federal Court has allowed them to hold office.
- 6.3 The fit and proper person tests in the FW Act and as set out in the Requirements only direct the FWC and the National VET Regulator respectively to have consideration for whether the person has been convicted of an offence. Consequently, these tests give the FWC and the National VET Regulator on the abundance of discretion to decide who is a fit and proper person.
- 6.4 Master Builders' proposed test would strengthen the regulation of registered organisations and further protect the interests of members by ensuring that persons who commit the offences listed in paragraph 6.1 are excluded from holding office or are unable to be involved in the management and control of registered organisations. These offence provisions should as a matter of course be applied to exclude persons unless 5 years has elapsed from the relevant conviction. This five year exclusion period mirrors s215(1) of the RO Act.
- 6.5 Secondly, the purpose of introducing a good fame and character requirement into the RO Act would be to ensure that persons who wish to hold an office and persons who are involved in the management or control of a registered organisation are people in whom members and the general public have confidence to effectively govern the organisation. There is no doubt that confidence in registered organisations has suffered a blow in recent times, especially as a result of the Health Services Union scandal.¹³
- 6.6 Currently, whilst members of registered organisations must not be of 'bad character', the notion of proving 'good character' would be more stringent. This test would require persons who hold an office and persons with management and control to prove that they are of a higher standing than members who must be inherently 'not bad', a test out of kilter with, for example, the FW Act.

¹³ See for example "HSU; \$20m of dubious spending, report finds". SMH/National Times Kate McClymont http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/hsu-20-million-of-dubious-spending-report-finds-20120723-22kmi.html

6.7 We recommend that persons who hold an office and persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the management of an organisation provide a declaration which proves that they are of 'good fame and character'. As highlighted by the High Court in *Australian Broadcasting Tribunal v Bond* (1990) 170 CLR 321, character is an important indicator of whether a person is fit and proper:

The expression 'fit and proper person' standing alone, carries no precise meaning. It takes its meaning from its context, from the activities in which the person is or will be engaged and the ends to be served by those activities. The concepts of 'fit and proper person' cannot be entirely divorced from the conduct of the person who is or will be engaging in those activities. However, depending on the nature of the activities, the question may be whether improper conduct has occurred, whether it is likely to occur, whether it can be assumed that it will not occur, or whether the general community will have confidence that it will not occur. The list is not exhaustive but it does indicate that in certain contexts, character (because it provides an indication of likely future conduct) or reputation (because it provides an indication of public perception as to likely future conduct) may be sufficient to ground a finding that a person is not fit and proper to undertake the activities in question. 14

- 6.8 Master Builders contends that character is highly pertinent in the context of registered organisations. Members must have confidence in the persons who act on their behalf in these organisations. However, following the wrongdoing and malfeasance found by the then Fair Work Australia in relation to the Health Services Union, discussed above, it is evident that safeguards need to be put in place to ensure other misuses of power do not occur.
- 6.9 Therefore, in order to relevantly assess the notion 'good fame and character' in context, we propose that persons who intend to hold an office or persons who intend to have management or control of a registered organisation must provide a declaration stating that:
 - they have not been the subject of any criminal or civil proceedings involving fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
 - they have not been refused membership of, or had their membership suspended or cancelled by a registered organisation, because they

¹⁴ Toohey and Gaudron JJ at 65.

Master Builders Australia

- had engaged in fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
- they have received appropriate training about their rights and responsibilities as an official or person with management and control; and
- the public would have confidence in the person's suitability to be involved in the registered organisation.
- 6.10 This declaration would provide a means to assess an individual's good fame and character as it highlights their involvement in both criminal and civil proceedings, whether or not they are convicted. The declaration could be assessed by the FWC as a necessary prerequisite to the appointment of the relevant person. These elements would substantially elevate the current tests in the RO Act and ensure consistency with some of the elements of the current fit and proper person test in the Requirements.
- 6.11 It is recommended that this two-stage test also be transposed into the FW Act and the Requirements to ensure consistency in the laws which regulate the same personnel; for example, union officials or personnel of employer associations who run RTOs.

7 Conclusion

Master Builders supports measures which protect members of employee and employer organisations from acts of wrongdoing and malfeasance by persons who hold an office and persons with management and control of the organisation. Therefore, we propose that the fit and proper person test, outlined in section 6, be incorporated into the RO Act and that the FW Act and the Requirements be remediated having regard to the same considerations. This test would require persons who seek to hold an office and persons who seek to exercise management and control of a registered organisation to be subject to new, more appropriate obligations.

ATTACHMENT B

Master Builders Australia

Submission to the Senate Standing Education and Employment Legislation Committee

Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013

22 November 2013



Fair Work Amendment (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014 Submission 14



This submission is copyright and all rights are reserved. No part of it may be reproduced, stored, transmitted or otherwise distributed, in any form or by any means without the prior written permission of the copyright holder. Images on the cover are winners of 2011 Master Builders National Excellence in Building and Construction Awards.

CONTENTS

Red	commendations	[]
1	Introduction	1
2	Purpose of Submission	1
3	Master Builders' Policy	2
4	The Registered Organisations Commission	3
5	New section 290A – A Step Towards Fit and Proper Person	4
6	Definition of Officer	4
7	Financial Impact of the Bill	6
8	Conclusion	7

Recommendations

Recommendation 1:	The Bill be reframed to accommodate a new fit and proper person test which is also introduced into the Fair Work Act 2009 (FW Act).
Recommendation 2:	Proposed subsection 293BC(2) of the Bill be amended so that only the remuneration of elected office bearers be reported and not that of appointed office bearers.
Recommendation 3:	That consideration of a debate on the Bill be postponed in order that its impact may be better assessed.

1 Introduction

- 1.1 Master Builders Australia is the nation's peak building and construction industry association which was federated on a national basis in 1890. Master Builders Australia's members are the Master Builder state and territory Associations. Over 122 years the movement has grown to 32,000 businesses nationwide, including the top 100 construction companies. Master Builders is the only industry association that represents all three sectors, residential, commercial and engineering construction.
- 1.2 The building and construction industry is a major driver of the Australian economy and makes a major contribution to the generation of wealth and the welfare of the community, particularly through the provision of shelter. At the same time, the wellbeing of the building and construction industry is closely linked to the general state of the domestic economy.

2 Purpose of Submission

- 2.1 The purpose of this submission is to provide comment on the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013 (the Bill) which was referred to the Senate Education and Employment Legislation Committee on 14 November 2013. The Bill seeks to amend the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009* (RO Act) and the *Fair Work Act 2009* (FW Act) to ensure better governance of registered organisations.¹
- 2.2 Master Builders supports initiatives which deliver improved governance and financial transparency in the management and conduct of registered organisations. Registered organisations should be properly accountable to members and should not be operated for particular individual's interests.
- 2.3 As set out in section 1 of this submission, Master Builders is the peak body representing the interests of its members made up of the Master Builders' Association of New South Wales ('MBANSW'); Master Builders Association of the Northern Territory trading as Master Builders Northern Territory ('MBANT'); Master Builders Association of South Australia Incorporated (MBASAI); Master Builders' Association of Tasmania Inc. ('MBAT'); Master Builders' Association of Victoria ('MBAV'); Master Builders' Construction and

¹ Explanatory Memorandum, Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013 (Cth).

Housing Association of the Australian Capital Territory ('MBCHAACT'); and, Queensland Master Builders Association, Industrial Organisation of Employers ('QMBA') (collectively 'the Associations'). The Associations are established as federally registered organisations, recognised by the Fair Work Commission under the RO Act (see FWC codes: 070N, 251V, 006S, 004T, 243V and 241V). QMBA is an established and transitionally recognised association under Schedule 1 of the RO Act (see FWC code: 1035_TRQ). Master Builders Association of Western Australia is a state registered industrial organisation.

2.4 The interests of the Associations are advanced where the relevant legislation requires transparency and accountability but without adding unnecessarily to administrative and other costs.

3 Master Builders' Policy

- 3.1 Registered organisations are a central part of the fair work system. Consequently, Master Builders' policy is that the members of registered organisations are entitled to transparent and accountable representation from suitably qualified personnel of good character.
- 3.2 The Master Builders' policy supports amendments to the RO Act which would:
 - Ensure persons who hold an office and persons involved in the management or control of registered organisations must be fit and proper persons.
 - Ensure that financial reports are lodged on time and in compliance with the provisions of the RO Act by clarifying circumstances where a report is non-compliant, and therefore increasing the penalty for late filing and non-compliance will assist.
 - Deter malfeasance by creating new penalties for registered organisations, their officers and employees who do not act in good faith, or use their position or information, to directly or indirectly create a financial gain for themselves or someone else to the detriment of the registered organisation.

- Deter non-compliance with court orders by creating new penalties for registered organisations, their officers and employees who do not comply with an order of a court.
- 3.3 The current reforms should take the opportunity to ensure that, in line with Master Builders' policy, a fit and proper person test is appropriately legislated. Master Builders proposes that a 'fit and proper' person test be incorporated into the Bill.
- The Master Builders' policy position is that a 'fit and proper' person test be a two-stage threshold test. First, persons who hold an office and persons with management or control would need to prove that they are of good fame and character and, secondly, they must not have been the subject of, or convicted of certain offences that would impinge on their role. This test would be similar to the *Fit and Proper Person Requirements 2011* (Requirements) under the *Vocational Education Training Regulator Act 2011* which ensure that people with a degree of control or influence over the operation of a registered training organisation (RTO) are fit and proper persons. As these personnel are often the same (that is they run RTOs as well as unions, for example) consistency between the two sets of laws makes sense.
- 3.5 Master Builders believes that these policy initiatives would provide a genuine deterrent against the misuse of power and position by registered organisations, their officers and employees; a key rationale for the introduction of the Bill. A full submission previously prepared by Master Builders on this matter dated 26 August 2013 is at Attachment A.

Recommendation 1: The Bill be reframed to accommodate a new fit and proper person test which is also introduced into the *Fair Work Act* 2009 (FW Act)

4 The Registered Organisations Commission

4.1 Master Builders supports, in principle, the establishment of an independent Registered Organisations Commission (the Commission) to be headed by a Registered Organisations Commissioner (the Commissioner). The enhanced investigation and information gathering powers of the Commission modelled on those of the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC) are commended. The current system whereby the Fair Work Commission is the

responsible agency for the RO Act is not working, as is evident from the 'laboured and protracted investigation of Health Services Union officials'.²

4.2 The Bill establishes the Commissioner as an independent statutory office holder within the Office of the Fair Work Ombudsman and the Commission will not be a separate agency for the purposes of the *Public Service Act 1999* or the *Financial Management and Accountability Act 1997*. Therefore the staff assisting the Commissioner will be assigned by the Fair Work Ombudsman and be staff of the Office of the Fair Work Ombudsman. These arrangements may present challenges in practice.

5 New section 290A – A Step Towards Fit and Proper Person

- 5.1 The proposed section 290A to be inserted into the RO Act per item 163 of Schedule 2 of the Bill will create a number of new prescribed offences in the RO Act. These offences relate to failing to exercise powers or discharge duties in good faith and for a proper purpose; using their position to gain an advantage for themselves or someone else, and using information obtained while an officer or employee to gain an advantage for themselves or someone else.³ These new offences align with Master Builders' policy and are supported.
- 5.2 As these offences will be prescribed offences pursuant to section 212(b) of the RO Act, any person who has been convicted of these offences is not eligible to be a candidate for an election, or to be elected or appointed to an office in an organisation. Where a person already holds an office in an organisation, that person will cease to hold office after 28 days unless that person makes an application to the Federal Court under section 216 or 217 of the RO Act⁴ for leave to hold office.

6 Definition of Officer

6.1 The term 'officer' is defined in the RO Act as, 'in relation to an organisation, or a branch of an organisation, means a person who holds an office in the

² 'Clear need for union regulator', *The Australian Financial Review* (Sydney), 18 November 2013, 50.

³ Above n1.

⁴ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (Cth), s 215.

organisation or branch'.⁵ 'Office' is defined by section 9 of the RO Act which reads:

- (1) In this Act, office, in relation to an organisation or a branch of an organisation means:
 - (a) an office of president, vice president, secretary or assistant secretary of the organisation or branch; or
 - (b) the office of a voting member of a collective body of the organisation or branch, being a collective body that has power in relation to any of the following functions:
 - (i) the management of the affairs of the organisation or branch;
 - (ii) the determination of policy for the organisation or branch;
 - (iii) the making, alteration or rescission of rules of the organisation or branch;
 - (iv) the enforcement of rules of the organisation or branch, or the performance of functions in relation to the enforcement of such rules: or
 - (c) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(i) and (iv), other than an office the holder of which participates only in accordance with directions given by a collective body or another person for the purpose of implementing:
 - (i) existing policy of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) decisions concerning the organisation or branch; or
 - (d) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(ii) and (iii); or
 - (e) the office of a person holding (whether as trustee or otherwise) property:
 - (i) of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) in which the organisation or branch has a beneficial interest.
- (2) In this Act, a reference to an office in an association or organisation includes a reference to an office in a branch of the association or organisation.⁶
- 6.2 The current meaning of 'office' in the RO Act creates a situation where employees of registered organisations may, in some circumstances and

⁵ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (Cth), s 6.

⁶ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (Cth), s 9.

dependent on the terms of the relevant organisation's rules, be considered to be officers of the organisation. For example, persons who are employed by employer associations that would ordinarily be considered employees, are often captured as office holders under section 9(1)(c) or 9(1)(d) of the RO Act. This is because under the relevant rules these employees are entitled to participate directly in the determination of policy for the organisation. However, these employees are not elected to hold an office by members of the organisation.

6.3 The proposed new subsection 293BC(2) to be inserted into the RO Act per item 166 of Schedule 2 of the Bill will require that the branch of an organisation must disclose the remuneration of the five highest remunerated officers of the branch each financial year. As highlighted above in paragraph 6.2, persons who would ordinarily be considered as employees of an organisation will be considered an officer of the organisation if the relevant rules of the organisation authorises that person to determine policy for the organisation. As such, the organisation will be required to publically disclose their remuneration if they are among the five highest remunerated persons within the organisation. Where elected office bearers are paid a salary, this should be reported. However, where personnel are engaged under a normal employer and employee relationship, consideration should be given for the salary not to be reported.

Recommendation 2:

Proposed subsection 293BC(2) of the Bill be amended so that only the remuneration of elected office bearers be reported and not that of appointed office bearers.

7 Financial Impact of the Bill

7.1 At the time of writing, no final regulation impact statement (RIS) has been released by the Senate Standing Education and Employment Legislation Committee for the Bill. Master Builders has been made aware that an options stage RIS has been developed by the Office of Best Practice Regulation (now within the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet). However, that RIS does not consider the financial impacts of the Bill as introduced. Master Builders is concerned that the full financial impact of the Bill on the Associations is not yet known. For instance, the Bill creates new obligations

on organisations such as additional reporting obligations,⁷ disclosure requirements for remuneration paid to officers,⁸ creating officer and related party disclosure statements,⁹ and requiring each officer whose duties relate to financial management to undertake training.¹⁰

7.2 Master Builders submits that a full RIS should be published to show the impact the Bill will have on registered organisations and that the RIS should guide the final assessment of stakeholders concerning its terms. Of particular concern is the impact the Bill may have on smaller employer organisations as the relative cost associated with complying with the new obligations imposed by the Bill may have a much more drastic impact on these smaller organisations than it would on larger organisations. Master Builders therefore strongly submits that the passage of the Bill be postponed until such impacts are properly assessed

Recommendation 3: That consideration of a debate on the Bill be postponed in order that its impact may be better assessed.

8 Conclusion

- 8.1 Master Builders supports the foundations on which the Bill is built and supports, in principle, the establishment of the Commission and the Commissioner. Master Builders submits that the Bill be reframed to accommodate a new fit and proper person test which is also introduced into the FW Act and that the remuneration of staff members appointed in the ordinary cause of business be exempt from the reporting obligations of registered organisations.
- 8.2 Given the absence of a final RIS relating to the Bill, Master Builders respectfully requests that the Government provide stakeholders with further time to consider the financial impact of the Bill.

⁷ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 89 of Schedule 2.

⁸ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 166 of Schedule 2.

⁹ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 166 of Schedule 2.

¹⁰ Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2013, Item 166 of Schedule 2.

Master Builders Australia

Submission

on

Strengthening Corporate Governance of Industrially Registered Organisations – Introducing a New Fit and Proper Person Test

26 August 2013





Fair Work Amendment (Registered Organisations) Amendment Bill 2014 Submission 14

Master Builders Australia

© Master Builders Australia Limited 2013.

Master Builders Australia Limited ABN 68 137 130 182

Level 1, 16 Bentham Street (PO Box 7170), YARRALUMLA ACT 2600

T: +61 2 6202 8888, F: +61 2 6202 8877, enquiries@masterbuilders.com.au, www.masterbuilders.com.au

This submission is copyright and all rights are reserved. No part of it may be reproduced, stored, transmitted or otherwise distributed, in any form or by any means without the prior written permission of the copyright holder. Images on the cover are winners of 2011 Master Builders National Excellence in Building and Construction Awards.

CONTENTS

Re	commendations	2
1	Introduction	3
2	Purpose of this submission	3
3	Fair Work Act	4
4	Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act	7
5	Fit and Proper Person Requirements	11
6	Fit and Proper Person Test	13
7	Conclusion	16

Recommendations

Master Builders proposes a two-stage threshold test which seeks to strengthen the regulation of registered organisations under the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act* 2009 (Cth) (RO Act). First, persons who wish to hold an office or persons who wish to be involved in the management and control of registered organisations would need to prove, before being appointed, that they have not been convicted of certain criminal offences. These offences would be against the law of the Commonwealth, State, Territory or foreign country involving:

- occupational health and safety;
- entry onto premises;
- fraud or dishonesty;
- intentional use of violence against another person; or
- intentional damage or destruction of property.

These offence provisions should as a matter of course be applied to exclude persons unless 5 years has elapsed from the relevant conviction. This five year exclusion period mirrors s215(1) of the RO Act.

Secondly, persons who wish to hold an office and persons with management and control of a registered organisation would need to prove that they are of good fame and character. This would involve providing a declaration that:

- they have not been the subject of any criminal or civil proceedings involving fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
- they have not been refused membership of, or had their membership suspended or cancelled by a registered organisation, because they had engaged in fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
- they have received appropriate training about their rights and responsibilities as an official or person with management and control; and
- the public would have confidence in the person's suitability to be involved in the registered organisation.

This test should also be transposed into the *Fair Work Act 2009* (Cth) (FW Act) and the *Fit and Proper Person Requirements 2011* (Cth) to ensure consistency in the fit and proper person laws which regulate the same personnel; for example, union officials or personnel of employer associations who run registered training organisations.

1 Introduction

- 1.1 Master Builders Australia is the nation's peak building and construction industry association which was federated on a national basis in 1890. Master Builders Australia's members are the Master Builder state and territory Associations. Over 122 years the movement has grown to 31,000 businesses nationwide, including the top 100 construction companies. Master Builders is the only industry association that represents all three sectors, residential, commercial and engineering construction.
- 1.2 The building and construction industry is a major driver of the Australian economy and makes a major contribution to the generation of wealth and the welfare of the community, particularly through the provision of shelter. At the same time, the wellbeing of the building and construction industry is closely linked to the general state of the domestic economy.

2 Purpose of this submission

- 2.1 This submission sets out Master Builders' proposal to strengthen the corporate governance of industrially registered organisations under the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (RO Act). Because a 'fit and proper person' test is not included in the RO Act, its use is proposed and considered against the fit and proper person tests in the Fair Work Act 2009 (Cth) (FW Act) and the Fit and Proper Person Requirements 2011 (Cth) which apply to registered organisations. These tests are also recommended to be remediated.
- 2.2 Currently, the Fair Work Commission (FWC) has far too much discretion to decide who is a fit and proper person under s512 and 513 of the FW Act. This has resulted in the FWC finding, on numerous occasions that union officials who have committed criminal offences are still fit and proper persons to hold a right of entry permit. Therefore, a tighter fit and proper test needs to be introduced contemporaneously in the FW Act at the least to ensure that those who have committed serious criminal offences do not hold a permit and for the other reasons outlined in this submission.
- 2.3 Master Builders proposes that persons who intend to hold an office and persons who intend to exercise management or control of registered

organisations should satisfy a two-stage threshold test. First, these persons would need to prove that they have not been convicted of certain offences that would impinge on their role. Secondly, these persons would need to prove that they are of good fame and character, a test applied in other areas of corporate governance, especially the training sector. The introduction of this test combined with a change in the tests under the FW Act and the Requirements would assist with infusing needed confidence about the governance of industrially registered organisations into the system.

3 Fair Work Act

3.1 As stated in paragraph 2.1 above, s512 and 513 of the FW Act regulate the issuing of a right of entry permit to a 'fit and proper person'. Section 512 provides that:

The FWC may, on application by an organisation, issue a permit (an entry permit) to an official of the organisation if the FWC is satisfied that the official is a fit and proper person to hold the entry permit.

- 3.2 In deciding whether the official is a fit and proper person, the FWC must take into account the following permit qualification matters, as outlined in s513(1):
 - (a) whether the official has received appropriate training about the rights and responsibilities of a permit holder;
 - (b) whether the official has ever been convicted of an offence against an industrial law;
 - (c) whether the official has ever been convicted of an offence against a law of the Commonwealth, a State, a Territory or a foreign country, involving:
 - (i) entry onto premises; or
 - (ii) fraud or dishonesty; or
 - (iii) intentional use of violence against another person or intentional damage or destruction of property;
 - (d) whether the official, or another person, has ever been ordered to pay a penalty under this Act or any other industrial law in relation to action taken by the official;
 - (e) whether a permit issues to the official under this Part, or under a similar law of the Commonwealth (no matter when in force), has been revoked or suspended or made subject to conditions;
 - (f) whether a court, or other person or body, under a State or Territory industrial law or a State or Territory OHS law, has:

- (i) cancelled, suspended or imposed conditions on a right of entry for industrial or occupational health and safety purposes that the official had under that law; or
- (ii) disqualified the official from exercising, or applying for, a right of entry for industrial or occupational health and safety purposes under that law:
- (g) any other matters that the FWC considers relevant.
- 3.3 The breadth of these matters is intended to ensure that only appropriate persons are conferred with the right to access premises but in reality the provision has not had that effect as discussed below.
- 3.4 Section 514 of the FW Act further expands who is ineligible to be issued a right of entry permit. This section provides that:

The FWC must not issue an entry permit to an official at a time when a suspension or disqualification, imposed by a court or other person or body:

- (a) applies to the official's exercise of; or
- (b) prevents the official from exercising or applying for;
- a right of entry for industrial or occupational health and safety purposes under a State or Territory industrial law or a State or Territory OHS law.
- 3.5 This provision recognises that an official of an organisation will not be issued an entry permit under the FW Act if they have been suspended or disqualified from applying or exercising right of entry under relevant State or Territory law.
- 3.6 Whilst Master Builders supports the intent of these provisions, that is elected officials of union and employer organisations must be fit and proper persons, we do not support the wide discretion given to the FWC to decide who is a fit and proper person, because of the practical effect its breath has unfortunately delivered as is evident in the cases next discussed.
- 3.7 In The Office of the Australian Building and Construction Commissioner v Mr
 Brett Harrison, Mr Harrison had been convicted of making fraudulent
 expense claims whilst employed at a construction company. As his

¹ [2010] FWA 1528.

Master Builders Australia

conviction related to dishonesty, the Australian Building and Construction Commissioner (ABCC) under s507 of the FW Act sought to have his entry permit revoked, arguing that Mr Harrison was not a fit and proper person to hold an entry permit. However, the tribunal member found that as Mr Harrison's convictions did not affect his ability to appropriately exercise his right of entry, a cancellation of his permit was not appropriate. Commissioner Cargill held that Mr Harrison was a fit and proper person as he entered into an early guilty plea, was remorseful and had held the entry permit for two years without incident.

- 3.8 Recently, the FWC also renewed the entry permit of a CFMEU organiser, despite his criminal record. In these cases,² the union lodged a renewal application for Mr Joshua, which revealed that he had two prior convictions for intentional damage or destruction of property. The first offence occurred in 2002, with Mr Joshua receiving a \$2,000 fine. The second offence occurred two years later, and the court ordered him to complete 120 hours of community service and an anger management course.
- In granting Mr Joshua's latest permit, FWC Delegate Furlong took into account the time that had elapsed since his convictions, and the fact that Delegate Nassios issued the permits to the organiser in 2010, in full knowledge of his prior criminal history. The organiser also provided Delegate Furlong with a statement which was held to have showed that his attitude to rights and responsibilities had changed since his earlier offences. Consequently, Delegate Furlong was "not of the view that a criminal conviction should immediately lead to a finding that a proposed permit holder is not a 'fit and proper person'".
- 3.10 In March 2013, the FWC also renewed the entry permit of a CFMEU official who had unlawfully entered a construction site.⁴ In 2009, Mr Beattie was fined \$1,000 for contravening s503(1) of the FW Act when he and another organiser entered a construction site without giving notice and against the objections of a security guard engaged by the relevant employer. Mr Beattie

² Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union of Workers [2013] FWCD 2887 RE2013/760 (14 June 2013) and Construction Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2013] FWCD 2307 RE2013.759 (14 June 2013) – The union applied for two permits to cover two union entities.

³ [2013] FWCD 2887, paragraph 28 and [2013] FWCD 2307, paragraph 28.

⁴ Construction, Forestry, Mining and Energy Union [2013] FWCD 1826 RE2012/1397 (25 March 2013).

and his colleague also falsely advised police who attended the site that they had a right to be on site.

- 3.11 As Mr Beattie had been a permit holder under the FW Act and the Workplace Relations Act 1996 (Cth) since March 2009, and had been an official of the CFMEU for over 3 years and undertaken appropriate training about his right of entry, he was found 'on balance' to be a fit and proper person. Although Mr Beattie's permit was renewed, Delegate Furlong said that the FWC was required to take action against Mr Beattie under s510 for a breach of s503(1), and as this had not occurred he would refer the matter to a Member of the FWC for consideration.
- 3.12 As Mr Harrison, Mr Joshua and Mr Beattie were all convicted of serious offences, but still found to be a fit and proper person in the relevant context, the test, we submit, requires reform. Rather than giving the FWC a mere discretion to take these offences into account when issuing a permit, Master Builders proposes a stronger test which would ensure that key personnel from registered organisations will only qualify as fit and proper persons if they have not been convicted of certain offences or that five years had elapsed from their relevant conviction. Therefore, we next consider the RO Act as it currently recognises some of the requirements of the proposed two-stage threshold test which, we submit, should flow into the requirements under the FW Act and the Requirements, as later discussed.

4 Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act

- 4.1 Section 166 of the RO Act states that persons of general 'bad character' are unable to become and remain a member of an employee or employer organisation. Section 166(1) and s166(5) respectively deal with these organisations as follows:
 - (1) Subject to any modern award or order of the FWC, a person who is eligible to become a member of an organisation of employees under the eligibility rules of the organisation that relate to the occupations in which, or the industry or enterprise in relation to which, members are to be employed is, unless of

⁵ Paragraph 36.

⁶ Section 510 requires the FWC to revoke or suspend a permit if the holder has breached s503(1).

- general **bad character**, entitled, subject to payment of any amount properly payable in relation to membership:
- (a) to be admitted as a member of the organisation; and;
- (b) to remain a member so long as the person complies with the rules of the organisation.
- (5) Subsection (4) does not entitle an employer:
 - (a) to become a member of an organisation if the employer is:
 - (i) a natural person who is of general **bad character**; or
 - (ii) a body corporate whose constituent documents make provisions inconsistent with the purposes for which the organisation was formed; or
 - (b) to remain a member of an organisation if the employer ceases to be eligible to become a member and the rules of the organisation do not permit the employer to remain a member. (emphasis added)
- As the term 'bad character' is not defined within the RO Act, its ordinary meaning is assumed. Although ss166(1) and ss166(5)(a)(i) should ensure that all members in registered organisations are not of 'bad character', the RO Act does not contain any further requirements on the standing of persons who are union and employer officials, despite the requirements in s215, which are next discussed. Therefore, Master Builders considers that there should be greater linkage between the requirements of s166 and the requirements that should be established as a precursor to holding office in an industrially registered organisation.
- 4.3 Section 215 of the RO Act regulates the basis on which certain persons may be disqualified from holding office in registered organisations. The main criteria are set out in s215(1) and s215(2):
 - (1) A person who has been convicted of a prescribed offence is not eligible to be a candidate for an election, or to be elected or appointed, to an office in an organisation unless:
 - (a) on an application made under section 216 or 217 in relation to the conviction of the person for the prescribed offence:
 - (i) the person was granted leave to hold office in organisations; or
 - (ii) the person was refused leave to hold office in organisations but, under paragraph 216(2)(b) or 217(2)(b), the Federal Court specified a reduced exclusion period, and that period has elapsed; or

- (b) in any other case—the exclusion period has elapsed.
- (2) Where a person who holds an office in an organisation is convicted of a prescribed offence, the person ceases to hold the office at the end of the period of 28 days after the conviction unless, within the period, the person makes an application to the Federal Court under section 216 or 217.
- 4.4 Subsection 215(1) states that a person who has been convicted of a certain offence⁷ is not eligible to be a candidate for an election, or to be elected or appointed to an office, unless:
 - five years have elapsed since that person's conviction or release from imprisonment;
 - the Federal Court has reduced a persons exclusion period (time that they are unable to hold an office) and that has elapsed; or
 - the Federal Court has allowed them to hold an office.
- 4.5 Section 215(2) also provides that where a person who holds an office is convicted of a prescribed offence, they cease to hold their office 28 days after the conviction, unless they personally apply to the Federal Court within that time period.
- **4.6** The term 'office' within the RO Act is broad. Section 9(1) states that:

In this Act, office, in relation to an organisation or a branch of an organisation means:

- (a) an office of president, vice president, secretary or assistant secretary of the organisation or branch; or
- (b) the office of a voting member of a collective body of the organisation or branch, being a collective body that has power in relation to any of the following functions:
 - (i) the management of the affairs of the organisation or branch;

(a) an offence under a law of the Commonwealth, a State or Territory, or another country, involving fraud or dishonesty and punishable on conviction by imprisonment for a period of 3 months or more; or

⁷ Section 212:

⁽b) an offence against section 51, 72, 105, 185, 191, subsection 193(2), section 194, 195, 199 or subsection 202(5); or

⁽c) any other offence in relation to the formation, registration or management of an association or organisation; or

⁽d) any other offence under a law of the Commonwealth, a State or Territory, or another country, involving the intentional use of violence towards another person, the intentional causing of death or injury to another person or the intentional damaging or destruction of property.

- (ii) the determination of policy for the organisation or branch;
- (iii) the making, alteration or rescission of rules of the organisation or branch;
- (iv) the enforcement of rules of the organisation or branch, or the performance of functions in relation to the enforcement of such rules; or
- (c) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(i) and (iv), other than an office the holder of which participates only in accordance with directions given by a collective body or another person for the purpose of implementing:
 - (i) existing policy of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) decisions concerning the organisation or branch; or
- (d) an office the holder of which is, under the rules of the organisation or branch, entitled to participate directly in any of the functions referred to in subparagraphs (b)(ii) and (iii); or
- (e) the office of a person holding (whether as trustee or otherwise) property:
 - (i) of the organisation or branch; or
 - (ii) in which the organisation or branch has a beneficial interest.
- This definition provides that an organisation's board members, voting members or trustees hold an office for the purposes of the RO Act. However, the further scope of persons who are eligible to hold an office is contingent upon the manner in which the rules of an organisation are expressed. For example, appointed staff who determine policy will only hold an office in the statutory sense if the rules of the organisation expressly provide that they are entitled to exercise that function. Consequently, if an organisation's rules do not cover these persons in the sense set out in s9(1)(c) or s9(1)(d) they would not hold an office, and may be able to manage or control a registered organisation even if they have been convicted of certain offences.
- 4.8 The RO Act needs to be strengthened to effectively regulate who is able to manage and control registered organisations and to clarify the meaning of the holding of an office. Master Builders' proposed test would require that all persons who intend to hold office or are involved in the management or control of a registered organisation must not have been convicted of certain

offences. These persons must also be of good fame and character. We propose the terms 'persons who hold an office', because it is already adopted in the RO Act and 'person with management or control', per the intent of the Requirements, which are a new set of obligations introduced by the Government in the vocational education and training (VET) sector and which stand as a useful model already endorsed by Government albeit in another context. The Requirements are next discussed.

5 Fit and Proper Person Requirements

- 5.1 The Requirements formally identify the fit and proper person conditions for persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the operation of a registered training organisation (RTO).⁸ Subsection 186(1) of the *National Vocational Education and Training Regulator Act 2011* permits the Minister to make requirements for assessing whether a person is a fit and proper person.⁹ The Requirements are part of the VET Quality Framework which also includes the Standards for National VET Regulator (NVR) Registered Training Organisations, the Australian Qualifications Framework, the Financial Viability Risk Assessment Requirements and the Data Provision Requirements.¹⁰
- 5.2 The objective of the Requirements is to ensure that persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the management of an RTO are persons in whom the public are likely to have confidence relating to their suitability to manage, or be involved with an organisation that provides or assesses national qualifications.¹¹
- 5.3 Fit and Proper Person Requirement (FPPR) 4 sets out the criteria which the National VET Regulator must have regard to when making a decision about whether a person meets the fit and proper person requirements for registration of an RTO:

⁸ Explanatory Statement – Fit and Proper Person Requirements made under the National Vocational Education Training Regulator Act 2011, p 1.

⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰ Ibid.

¹¹ Ibid.

- (a) whether the person has been convicted of an offence against a law of the Commonwealth or of a State or Territory and if so, the seriousness of the offence;
- (b) whether the person has ever had his, her or its registration on the National Register cancelled or suspended;
- (c) whether the person has ever had a condition imposed on his, her or its registration on the National Register;
- (d) whether the person has ever breached a condition of registration in Subdivision B of Division 1 of Part 2 of the Act;
- (e) whether the person has ever become bankrupt, applied to take the benefit of a law for the benefit of bankrupt or insolvent debtors, compounded with his or her creditors or assigned his or her remuneration for the benefit of creditors;
- (f) whether the person has ever been disqualified from managing corporations under Part 2D.6 of the Corporations Act 2001;
- (g) whether the person was involved in the business of the provision of courses by another provider who is covered by any of the above paragraphs at the time of any of the events that gave rise to the relevant prosecution or other action;
- (h) whether the person has ever provided a State or Territory registering body and/or the National VET Regulator with false or misleading information or made a false or misleading statement to a State or Territory registering body or the National VET Regulator, and whether the person knew that the statement made or information provided to the State or Territory registering body or VET Regulator was false or misleading;
- (i) whether the person has ever been found not to be a fit and proper person for the purposes of the Education Services for Overseas Students Act 2000:
- (j) whether the public is likely to have confidence in the person's suitability to be involved in an organisation that provides or assesses national qualifications; and
- (k) any other relevant matter.

5.4 FPPR 5 also provides that:

A person mentioned in FPPR 4 does not meet the Fit and Proper Person Requirements if the National VET Regulator is satisfied that, having regard to the matters provided in paragraph FPPR 4 (a) to (k), one or more of the following people do not meet the Fit and Proper Person Requirements:

- (a) an executive officer of the person referred to in FPPR 4;
- (b) a high managerial agent of the person referred to in FPPR 4; or
- (c) any person or entity that exercises a degree of control or influence over the management or direction of the registered training organisation.

5.5 This multi-faceted test is in place to ensure that persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the management of the RTO are people in whom the public are likely to have confidence in their ability to manage, or be involved with, an organisation that provides or assesses national qualifications. Therefore, the introduction into the RO Act of a similar test would ensure that all persons who hold an office and persons with management and control of the organisation are fit and proper persons. As these personnel are often the same (that is they run RTOs as well as unions or employer associations) consistency between the two sets of laws makes sense and contemporaneously elevates the level of corporate governance required to be applied by industrially registered organisations.

6 Fit and Proper Person Test

- As stated earlier, Master Builders proposes a two-stage threshold test which would strengthen the regulation of registered organisations under the RO Act. First, persons who wish to hold an office or persons who wish to be involved in the management and control of registered organisations would need to prove before being appointed that they have not been convicted of certain criminal offences. These offences would be against the law of the Commonwealth, State, Territory or foreign country involving:
 - OHS;
 - entry onto premises;
 - fraud or dishonesty;
 - intentional use of violence against another person; or
 - intentional damage or destruction of property.
- 6.2 This provision would ensure that relevant persons who have been convicted of certain offences which would fundamentally impinge on their role. Whilst the RO Act currently regulates the basis on which certain people may not be eligible or disqualified from office, persons who commit fraud, engage in violence or the destruction of property are able to hold office if:
 - five years has elapsed since their conviction or release from imprisonment;

¹² Ibid.

Master Builders Australia

- the Federal Court has reduce their exclusion period and that time has elapsed; or
- the Federal Court has allowed them to hold office.
- 6.3 The fit and proper person tests in the FW Act and as set out in the Requirements only direct the FWC and the National VET Regulator respectively to have consideration for whether the person has been convicted of an offence. Consequently, these tests give the FWC and the National VET Regulator on the abundance of discretion to decide who is a fit and proper person.
- 6.4 Master Builders' proposed test would strengthen the regulation of registered organisations and further protect the interests of members by ensuring that persons who commit the offences listed in paragraph 6.1 are excluded from holding office or are unable to be involved in the management and control of registered organisations. These offence provisions should as a matter of course be applied to exclude persons unless 5 years has elapsed from the relevant conviction. This five year exclusion period mirrors s215(1) of the RO Act.
- 6.5 Secondly, the purpose of introducing a good fame and character requirement into the RO Act would be to ensure that persons who wish to hold an office and persons who are involved in the management or control of a registered organisation are people in whom members and the general public have confidence to effectively govern the organisation. There is no doubt that confidence in registered organisations has suffered a blow in recent times, especially as a result of the Health Services Union scandal.¹³
- 6.6 Currently, whilst members of registered organisations must not be of 'bad character', the notion of proving 'good character' would be more stringent. This test would require persons who hold an office and persons with management and control to prove that they are of a higher standing than members who must be inherently 'not bad', a test out of kilter with, for example, the FW Act.

¹³ See for example "HSU; \$20m of dubious spending, report finds". SMH/National Times Kate McClymont http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/hsu-20-million-of-dubious-spending-report-finds-20120723-22kmi.html

6.7 We recommend that persons who hold an office and persons who exercise a degree of control or influence over the management of an organisation provide a declaration which proves that they are of 'good fame and character'. As highlighted by the High Court in *Australian Broadcasting Tribunal v Bond* (1990) 170 CLR 321, character is an important indicator of whether a person is fit and proper:

The expression 'fit and proper person' standing alone, carries no precise meaning. It takes its meaning from its context, from the activities in which the person is or will be engaged and the ends to be served by those activities. The concepts of 'fit and proper person' cannot be entirely divorced from the conduct of the person who is or will be engaging in those activities. However, depending on the nature of the activities, the question may be whether improper conduct has occurred, whether it is likely to occur, whether it can be assumed that it will not occur, or whether the general community will have confidence that it will not occur. The list is not exhaustive but it does indicate that in certain contexts, character (because it provides an indication of likely future conduct) or reputation (because it provides an indication of public perception as to likely future conduct) may be sufficient to ground a finding that a person is not fit and proper to undertake the activities in question. 14

- 6.8 Master Builders contends that character is highly pertinent in the context of registered organisations. Members must have confidence in the persons who act on their behalf in these organisations. However, following the wrongdoing and malfeasance found by the then Fair Work Australia in relation to the Health Services Union, discussed above, it is evident that safeguards need to be put in place to ensure other misuses of power do not occur.
- 6.9 Therefore, in order to relevantly assess the notion 'good fame and character' in context, we propose that persons who intend to hold an office or persons who intend to have management or control of a registered organisation must provide a declaration stating that:
 - they have not been the subject of any criminal or civil proceedings involving fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
 - they have not been refused membership of, or had their membership suspended or cancelled by a registered organisation, because they

¹⁴ Toohey and Gaudron JJ at 65.

Master Builders Australia

- had engaged in fraud, dishonesty, misrepresentation, concealment of material facts or a breach of duty;
- they have received appropriate training about their rights and responsibilities as an official or person with management and control; and
- the public would have confidence in the person's suitability to be involved in the registered organisation.
- 6.10 This declaration would provide a means to assess an individual's good fame and character as it highlights their involvement in both criminal and civil proceedings, whether or not they are convicted. The declaration could be assessed by the FWC as a necessary prerequisite to the appointment of the relevant person. These elements would substantially elevate the current tests in the RO Act and ensure consistency with some of the elements of the current fit and proper person test in the Requirements.
- 6.11 It is recommended that this two-stage test also be transposed into the FW Act and the Requirements to ensure consistency in the laws which regulate the same personnel; for example, union officials or personnel of employer associations who run RTOs.

7 Conclusion

Master Builders supports measures which protect members of employee and employer organisations from acts of wrongdoing and malfeasance by persons who hold an office and persons with management and control of the organisation. Therefore, we propose that the fit and proper person test, outlined in section 6, be incorporated into the RO Act and that the FW Act and the Requirements be remediated having regard to the same considerations. This test would require persons who seek to hold an office and persons who seek to exercise management and control of a registered organisation to be subject to new, more appropriate obligations.
